Published for SISSA by O Springer

RECEIVED: January 19, 2022 ACCEPTED: February 3, 2022 PUBLISHED: March 3, 2022

A cautionary case of casual causality

Calvin Y.-R. Chen,^a Claudia de Rham,^{a,b} Aoibheann Margalit^a and Andrew J. Tolley^{a,b}

^a Theoretical Physics, Blackett Laboratory, Imperial College, London, SW7 2AZ, U.K.
^b CERCA, Department of Physics, Case Western Reserve University, 10900 Euclid Ave, Cleveland, OH 44106, U.S.A.
E-mail: calvin.chen16@imperial.ac.uk, c.de-rham@imperial.ac.uk,

a.margalit190imperial.ac.uk, a.tolley0imperial.ac.uk

ABSTRACT: We distinguish between the notions of asymptotic causality and infrared causality for gravitational effective field theories, and show that the latter gives constraints consistent with gravitational positivity bounds. We re-explore the scattering of gravitational waves in a spherically symmetric background in the EFT of gravity in $D \geq 5$, for which the leading-order correction to Einstein gravity is determined by the Gauss-Bonnet operator. We reproduce the known result that the truncated effective theory exhibits apparent time advances relative to the background geometry for specific polarisations, which naively signal a violation of causality. We show that by properly identifying the regime of validity of the effective theory, the apparent time advance can be shown to be unresolvable. To illustrate this, we identify specific higher-dimension operators in the EFT expansion which become large for potentially resolvable time advances, rendering the EFT expansion invalid. Our results demonstrate how staying within the confines of the EFT, neither infrared nor asymptotic causality are ever violated for Einstein-Gauss-Bonnet gravity, no matter how low the scale, and furthermore its causality can be understood without appealing to a precise UV completion such as string theory.

KEYWORDS: Classical Theories of Gravity, Effective Field Theories, Field Theories in Higher Dimensions

ARXIV EPRINT: 2112.05031





Contents

1	Introduction	1
2	Gravitational effective field theories	5
	2.1 Black holes in <i>D</i> -dimensional EFT	6
	2.2 Metric perturbations	7
	2.3 Apparent local superluminality	8
	2.4 Scattering phase shifts	9
	2.5 Time delays	10
	2.6 Time delay for D -dimensional black hole	11
3	Validity of the gravitational EFT	12
	3.1 Constraints on background	12
	3.2 Constraints on perturbations	13
	3.3 Regime of validity from time delays	16
	3.4 Unresolvability of time delay	17
4	A casual case of cautionary acausality	18
	4.1 Quartic Galileon	18
	4.2 Regime of validity	19
	4.3 Scattering and time delay	20
5	Gravitational positivity bounds from infrared causality	20
	5.1 Bound from asymptotic causality	22
	5.2 Positivity bound from IR causality	23
6	Discussion	25
A	Master variables for metric perturbations	26
	A.1 Tensor modes	26
	A.2 Vector modes	27
	A.3 Scalar modes	28
в	Potentials	29
С	Easy as (dimension-) 4, 6, 8	31
	C.1 Dimension-4 operators	31
	C.2 Dimension-6 operators	31
	C.3 Dimension-8 operators	32
D	Galileon perturbations	33

1 Introduction

Relativistic causality is a powerful tool in discriminating between low-energy field theories. There is a long history of using causality properties to constrain quantum mechanics and field theory dating back to the 1950's. Two clear approaches emerge¹ — one is to impose a bound on the scattering time delay [3–7], which follows from assuming a scattered wave cannot emerge from the scattering region before it arrives. The second is to demand analyticity for scattering amplitudes via dispersion relations [8]. In recent years the former criterion has become known as asymptotic (sub)luminality [9–14], and the latter has developed into a multitude of positivity bounds which can be used to put powerful constraints on consistent low-energy effective field theories (EFTs) [15–28].

Both of these approaches are notoriously more subtle when applied to dynamical gravitational theories. Low-energy effective theories can exhibit multiple effective lightcones for different propagating species, even in theories with second-order equations of motion [29–31], and the metric itself is no longer invariant under field redefinitions, leading to an inherent ambiguity in the local meaning of (sub)luminality. For these reasons it is natural to focus attention on the S-matrix as the main observable. Due to IR divergences in D = 4, the S-matrix is most clearly defined in $D \geq 5$, and in these dimensions the leading curvature correction to the gravitational effective theory is the Gauss-Bonnet (GB) term.

On asymptotically flat spacetimes, it is straightforward to define a generalised Eisenbud-Wigner time delay ΔT [3–6] directly from the S-matrix, for the scattering of particles of arbitrary spin, including the graviton. One plausible definition of relativistic causality is to demand that this total time delay is positive, i.e. there can be no net time advance

$$\Delta T^{\text{net}} > 0. \tag{1.1}$$

This is the condition for the absence of asymptotic superluminalities, and we shall refer to this henceforth as the "asymptotic causality" condition. This is the perspective taken in [9, 32]. More precisely, asymptotic causality is really the statement that there should be no resolvable net time advance

$$\Delta T^{\rm net} \gtrsim -\omega^{-1} \,, \tag{1.2}$$

where ω is the frequency of the scattered wave.² The resolvability condition is just a reflection of the uncertainty principle and the wave nature of the scattered states. It is important to stress that the asymptotic causality condition is weak in the sense that it allows for propagation of matter and gravitational waves (GWs) that is superluminal with respect to the metric. The reason for this is that already in General Relativity (GR) with

¹Another perspective is that causality is restored at the quantum level by means of a Chronology Protection Mechanism even if not manifest at the classical level, [1, 2]. We shall not consider this approach in this work.

²When a single black hole (BH) or shock wave does not generate a resolvable delay, attempts to generate resolvable time delays by aligning multiple (N) configurations have been proposed in the literature [9, 17]. We shall consider such setups in a companion paper [33] and demonstrate that accumulating multiple configurations cannot lead to a resolvable time advance in the regime of validity of the EFT, consistent with the spherically symmetric solutions considered here, and the cosmological solutions considered in [34]. Additional issues with the shock wave arguments have been highlighted in [35, 36].

no EFT corrections, there can be a non-zero positive time delay ΔT^{GR} relative to the asymptotic Minkowski metric, known as the Shapiro time delay. Since all matter couples to the metric, the net time delay inferred from any scattering amplitude for any species includes the GR time delay with corrections from interactions which, at low energies, are captured by higher-dimension operators in the EFT

$$\Delta T^{\text{net}} = \Delta T^{\text{GR}} + \Delta T^{\text{EFT}} \,. \tag{1.3}$$

Thus it is possible that matter (including light) or even GWs may travel superluminally with respect to the metric: $\Delta T^{\text{EFT}} < 0$, and nevertheless lead to a positive net time delay $\Delta T^{\text{net}} > 0$. In a gravitational effective theory controlled by a cutoff scale Λ , we may define

$$\Delta T^{\rm GR} = \lim_{\Lambda \to \infty} \Delta T^{\rm net} \,, \tag{1.4}$$

so that ΔT^{EFT} essentially contains only those terms in the net time delay which come from an inverse expansion in heavy masses. This expansion is only meaningful at low energies, but will be the natural form given within the low-energy EFT.

A more refined notion of causality, still determined by the asymptotic structure of the spacetime, is that the time delay should not be smaller than its value in GR, or more precisely the value obtained in the limit $\Lambda \to \infty$ when the effects of heavy modes are removed. This reflects the fact that causality in the local field theory is fixed by the background geometry in which the fields fluctuate, and not the asymptotic Minkowski geometry. From a field theory perspective, we know that it is the front (and not phase nor group) velocity of propagating modes that defines causality via the support of the retarded propagators. This front velocity is the phase velocity of the high-frequency modes. The equivalence principle tells us that the high-frequency modes only care about the Minkowski metric of the local inertial frame, and cannot know about the asymptotic metric. The EFT contribution to the time delay ΔT^{EFT} encodes the effect of interactions of the scattered states with other massive particles, be they heavier standard model particles or higher-spin string states. If ΔT^{EFT} is allowed to be negative, it still implies that the scattering of the light fields is violating relativistic causality locally, via their interactions with heavy fields. With this in mind we define the notion of "*Infrared Causality*":

$$\Delta T^{\rm EFT} \gtrsim -\omega^{-1} \,. \tag{1.5}$$

Since in general $\Delta T^{\text{GR}} \ge 0$ in $D \ge 5$, it is apparent the requirement of infrared causality is stronger than that of asymptotic causality. The moniker "infrared" reflects the fact that this is the pragmatic definition of causality from the perspective of a low-energy (IR) observer.

A strong argument that (1.5) is the appropriate causality condition is obtained by taking a decoupling limit $M_{\rm Pl} \rightarrow \infty$ around a fixed background metric. In this limit, the graviton decouples and the gravitational theory reduces to a field theory on a fixed background metric. If the matter is minimally coupled to the metric at high energies, then the causal structure encoded in the support of the retarded correlation functions will be determined by the spacetime metric. In 1980, Drummond and Hathrell demonstrated that within the low-energy description of quantum electrodynamics (QED), after the electron has been integrated out to one-loop, the photon can appear to propagate outside the lightcone of the background metric on certain curved spacetimes [37]. A careful treatment of the validity of the effective theory shows that any resulting time advance is not resolvable [34, 36] and so (1.5) is satisfied.³ In addition, it was shown by Hollowood and Shore [36, 38, 39], that the issue vanishes in the high frequency limit when microscopic degrees of freedom are brought back to life (the electron in the case of QED) and that causality is encoded in the background metric. Since QED itself is a consistent, causal theory, even on a gravitational background, it is not surprising that the apparent acausality that appears in its low-energy EFT is only an artifact of the truncation in the macroscopic picture.

Although a given UV completion, such as string theory [40], or QED (as a partial UV completion of Euler-Heisenberg theory) may make causality manifest at high energies, it is still important to establish how causality is preserved from the low-energy perspective. From a pragmatic point of view, this is because we experience Nature through the eyes of low-energy EFTs and rarely have access to the ultimate UV completion to identify causality [41]. However, beyond the pragmatic applications, from a conceptual point of view, the main reason we should aim at resolving causality directly within the low-energy EFT is that ultimately any superluminal propagation, no matter how close to luminal, can always in principle lead to non-zero correlation functions outside the lightcone at arbitrarily large distances. Since the EFT is supposed to govern the IR, large distance physics, we must be able to diagnose the presence or absence of acausality *entirely within the context of the EFT*, without appealing to a given UV completion.

With this in mind, in [34] it was argued that a low-energy theory corresponding to a consistent UV theory self-protects against apparent causality violations. In particular, apparent time advances $\Delta T^{\rm EFT} < 0$ are never resolvable within the regime of validity of the consistent EFT, and therefore cannot be manipulated to lead to a macroscopically larger lightcone. Examples considered are the propagation of GWs in the leading-order EFTs describing (a) FLRW and (b) 4-dimensional Schwarzschild spacetimes. It had been shown in previous work [42, 43] that superluminal speeds were possible in both scenarios for a particular sign choice of Wilsonian coefficients in their respective actions. A crucial ingredient in the arguments of [34] is that consistency of the EFT imposes a maximum on the frequency of the scattered wave, and this, in turn, keeps the time delay $\Delta T^{\rm EFT}$ below the resolution scale while remaining in the EFT.

In the present work, we extend the results of [34] by considering a higher-dimensional Schwarzschild BH, with the GB term as the leading correction in the EFT. In agreement with previous works, we will find that regardless of the choice of sign for the Wilsonian coefficient in our EFT, i.e. the sign of the GB term, there are always gravitational degrees of freedom propagating at superluminal speeds⁴ owing to the GB correction [44]. This

³The resolution offered at the time was that the effect is too small to be observed within the resolving power of the EFT: the cumulative distance advance for a photon traversing a BH spacetime, say, is smaller than the Compton wavelength of the electron. This idea was revisited in [11] using a different criteria and also applied to the flat-space Galileon. The perspective here and in [34, 36] is rather that the condition for resolvability is (1.5).

⁴Specifically, the angular speed receives the correction, while the radial speed remains luminal.

manifests as a time advance $\Delta T^{\text{EFT}} < 0$ for those modes relative to the background metric. Taken at face value, this suggests that Einstein-GB gravity violates the "infrared causality" condition (if the right-hand side of (1.5) were set to vanish). The goal of the present work is to show that this is not the case, provided we understand this correctly as a gravitational effective field theory. Imposing all of the requirements for the validity of the EFT expansion, we will show that the would-be time advance is not resolvable, i.e. the infrared causality condition (1.5) is satisfied for all modes within the regime of validity. Crucially, in order to recognise this, we do not need to appeal to the precise form of the UV completion, be it an infinite number of higher spins, or loops of massive particles. This is also true regardless of how low the scale Λ is, and there is no need to tie the scale Λ at which the GB terms enter to the string scale or Planck scale. Furthermore since the stronger condition (1.5) is satisfied, the weaker condition (1.2) is automatically satisfied.

To make this clear, we identify a specific dimension-8 curvature operator \mathcal{L}_{D8} , that will generically arise in the EFT expansion, whose contribution to the time delay can be seen to dominate the GB term at high energies. The presence of this and similar higher-dimension operators imposes a cutoff on the scattering energy ω for which the time delay calculation may be trusted. Imposing this EFT bound on ΔT^{EFT} shows that it is *unresolvable* and hence respects "infrared causality" (1.5). Although we have chosen a specific higher-dimension operator to demonstrate this, it is easy to argue in general terms that there will always be some operators in the EFT that will effectively impose this bound.

To further demonstrate that the condition (1.5) is the correct one, we apply the same arguments to a scalar theory known to violate causality via positivity bound arguments. By considering the scalar theory in a fixed Minkowski background (for which $\Delta T^{\text{GR}} = 0$), and choosing an analogous spherically symmetric background for the scalar field, we can engineer a situation that closely parallels the EFT of gravity. In this case, we find that imposing the bounds implied by the validity of the EFT, it remains possible to engineer a resolvable time advance. Thus the condition (1.5) correctly identifies the acausality of this scalar theory. We then proceed to consider a scalar Goldstone model with $c(\partial \phi)^4$ interactions that is taken as the poster child example of positivity bounds. We demonstrate that the infrared causality condition (1.5) correctly reproduces the gravitational positivity bounds conjectured in [45, 46] and inferred from impact parameter bounds in [47], namely (up to order unity factors),

$$c \gtrsim -\frac{\Lambda^{D-2}}{M_{\rm Pl}^{D-2}}\,.\tag{1.6}$$

Closely related bounds which utilise additional assumptions⁵ in the dispersion relation are discussed in [48-51].

The rest of this paper is organised as follows. In section 2, we introduce the gravitational low-energy EFT in D dimensions and clarify the scale at which various operators enter. We then describe the background Schwarzschild-like solution, consider metric perturbations

 $^{{}^{5}}$ The stronger bounds considered in [48–51] require some knowledge or assumptions about the UV completion. We will not be able to connect with them through our analysis here which is entirely within the low-energy EFT.

around it and provide their governing wave equations. More details about their parameterisation and effective potentials can be found in appendices A and B. We proceed by discussing the different notions of causality and derive expressions for the time delays experienced by GWs travelling through the BH spacetime. As promised, we will see that some polarisations actually experience a time advance due to the first-order correction in the EFT. In section 3, we demonstrate how to deduce the regime of validity for the EFT of gravity and show that the time advance cannot be resolved within the confines of the EFT and hence does not constitute a violation of causality. In section 4, we repeat the exercise for a scalar field theory in flat spacetime and show that, by contrast, one can obtain a resolvable time advance in this set-up. In section 5 we show that, applied to the Goldstone model, the infrared causality bound correctly reproduces the gravitational positivity bounds. We summarise in section 6, and briefly discuss ongoing work on this topic.

We work in units where $\hbar = c = 1$ and in the mostly-plus signature $(-, +, \ldots, +)$. As we will work in coordinates which make the spherical symmetry of the background manifest, it is useful to introduce different index conventions for the 2-dimensional orbit space (i.e. the (t, r)-coordinates) and the (D - 2)-dimensional base space (i.e. the coordinates on the sphere S^{D-2}). To this end, tensors on the full *D*-dimensional manifold are indexed with letters from the Greek alphabet. Tensors on the (D - 2)-dimensional submanifold S^{D-2} are indexed with letters from the middle of the Latin alphabet (i, j, \ldots) . The remaining (t, r) indices are indicated by letters at the beginning of the Latin alphabet (a, b, \ldots) .

2 Gravitational effective field theories

We shall be concerned with effective theories of gravity in dimensions $D \ge 5$. For simplicity we focus on the graviton as the only degree of freedom in the low-energy EFT. As such, the low-energy effective theory may be taken to be symbolically of the form

$$S_{\rm EFT} = \int d^D x \sqrt{-g} \, M_{\rm Pl}^{D-2} \left(\frac{1}{2} R + \Lambda^2 \sum_{m \ge 0, n \ge 2} c_{mn} \left(\frac{\nabla}{\Lambda} \right)^m \left(\frac{\text{Riemann}}{\Lambda^2} \right)^n \right) + \int d^D x \sqrt{-g} \, \tilde{\Lambda}^D \sum_{m \ge 0, n \ge 2} d_{mn} \left(\frac{\nabla}{\tilde{\Lambda}} \right)^m \left(\frac{\text{Riemann}}{\tilde{\Lambda}^2} \right)^n \,.$$
(2.1)

There is some redundancy in this parameterisation, which we have introduced to reflect the two main types of contributions. The first line indicates the typical form of corrections that arise from tree-level effects of higher-spin ($s \ge 2$) states of mass Λ . This is, for example, the form typical of weakly coupled string theories. The second line indicates the typical form of corrections from loops of heavy fields of mass $\tilde{\Lambda}$, including those of spin s < 2 (this completion can still be weakly coupled). The latter effects are suppressed parametrically by $(\Lambda/M_{\rm Pl})^{D-2}$ relative to the tree-level effects for $\Lambda \sim \tilde{\Lambda}$, so this acts as the loop counting parameter. From the low-energy point of view, it is in general impossible to know whether a particular higher-curvature term comes from tree-level higher-spin effects or loop contributions and so we must allow for both generic countings. Regardless of the choice of parameterisation, the cutoff of the EFT will be associated with the scale controlling the asymptotic expansion, which is determined by the terms at high m and n, for which the distinction in parameterisation is increasingly unimportant. Thus both Λ and $\tilde{\Lambda}$ may be regarded as cutoffs for the low-energy effective theory, indicating the scale at which new physics needs to be introduced to provide a consistent UV completion.

In what follows we shall consider only the leading-order terms in the EFT of gravity in $D \ge 5$ dimensions, described by the action

$$S_{\rm eff} = \int d^D x \sqrt{-g} \, M_{\rm Pl}^{D-2} \left(\frac{1}{2} R + \frac{c_{\rm GB}}{\Lambda^2} R_{\rm GB}^2 + \dots \right), \tag{2.2}$$

where $R_{\rm GB}^2 = R_{\mu\nu\alpha\beta}^2 - 4R_{\mu\nu}^2 + R^2$ is the GB term, $c_{\rm GB}$ is an $\mathcal{O}(1)$ dimensionless coefficient and $\Lambda \leq M_{\rm Pl}$ is the cutoff scale. Positivity bounds for this truncated theory have been considered in [52, 53]. While other dimension-4 curvature operators (e.g. $R_{\mu\nu}^2$ or R^2) may generically enter at the same order in the EFT expansion, we are specifically interested in vacuum solutions with $R_{\mu\nu} = 0$ to leading order, hence the effect of these operators on the propagation of GWs will be suppressed relative to the effect of the GB term.

For ease of notation, we introduce a small dimensionless parameter $\mu = 1/(\Lambda r_g)^2$, where r_g represents the Schwarzschild radius of the BH in GR. Throughout this section, we will work only up to linear order in μ (i.e. leading-order in powers of the inverse cutoff scale, Λ^{-2}). Truncation at this order is a reflection of the fact that (2.2) represents only the first terms in an infinite series of effective operators built from scalar contractions of Riemann tensors and their covariant derivatives. For now, we are implicitly assuming it is safe to neglect these higher-dimension curvature operators because they would come suppressed by more powers of Λ^{-2} compared to the GB term. In fact, it is exactly this assumption which will define for us the "regime of validity" in section 3. In the meantime, we just note that calculations to higher order in μ would be meaningless since we would generically expect corrections from other operators at the same higher orders.

2.1 Black holes in *D*-dimensional EFT

The vacuum Einstein-Gauss-Bonnet equations are

$$G_{\mu\nu} + \frac{2c_{\rm GB}}{\Lambda^2} B_{\mu\nu} = 0,$$
 (2.3)

where

$$B_{\mu\nu} = 4R_{\alpha\mu\nu\beta}R^{\alpha\beta} + 2R_{\mu}^{\ \alpha\beta\sigma}R_{\nu\alpha\beta\sigma} - 4R_{\mu\alpha}R_{\nu}^{\ \alpha} + 2RR_{\mu\nu} - \frac{1}{2}R_{\rm GB}^2 g_{\mu\nu}.$$
 (2.4)

Since the GB tensor $B_{\mu\nu}$ is already suppressed by Λ^{-2} compared to the Einstein tensor and we consider a Ricci-flat vacuum solution at leading order, $R_{\mu\nu} = \mathcal{O}(\Lambda^{-2})$, we can ignore any terms in (2.4) containing a Ricci tensor/scalar without compromising the first-order result. The leading-order static, spherically symmetric and asymptotically flat solution to (2.3) is

$$ds^{2} = -f(r)dt^{2} + \frac{1}{f(r)}dr^{2} + r^{2}d\Omega_{D-2}^{2},$$
(2.5)

where $d\Omega_{D-2}^2$ is the line element on the (D-2)-sphere S^{D-2} , and the metric function is

$$f(r) = 1 - \left(\frac{r_g}{r}\right)^{D-3} + 2(D-3)(D-4)c_{\rm GB}\mu \left(\frac{r_g}{r}\right)^{2D-4} + \mathcal{O}(\mu^2).$$
(2.6)

The resulting solution is a static Schwarzschild-like BH, with horizon r_H set by $f(r_H) = 0$, which differs ever so slightly from the GR Schwarzschild radius r_q , $r_H = r_q(1 + \mathcal{O}(\mu))$.

2.2 Metric perturbations

We are interested in the dynamics of linearised metric perturbations, denoted by $h_{\mu\nu}$, to this curved background. As we will see, due to the EFT corrections, these modes can follow geodesics that deviate slightly from the null ones, becoming either time-like or space-like, and thus lead to concerns about causality.

Given the spherical symmetry of the background spacetime, it is useful to parameterise the components of $h_{\mu\nu}$ according to their transformation properties under SO(D-1). In appendix A, we follow the procedure outlined in [54–56] to reduce the D(D+1)/2components of the symmetric $h_{\mu\nu}$ tensor down to D(D-3)/2 scalars called "master variables". These master variables entirely encode all the propagating degrees of freedom of the massless spin-2 field associated with metric perturbations. They fall into three categories — scalar, vector or tensor — depending on the SO(D-1)-transformation properties of the $h_{\mu\nu}$ -components from which they derive. The vector modes are the higher-dimensional analogue of the Regge-Wheeler axial mode in 4-dimensional GR, and the scalar modes correspond to the Zerilli polar mode in 4-dimensional GR [57, 58].

The evolution equations for the master variables, known as the "master equations", are derived from the first-order perturbation to the Einstein-Gauss-Bonnet equations (2.3). Since the GB operator famously produces second-derivative equations of motion, they can be cast in the form of a Schrödinger-like wave equation with a potential V sourced by the background curvature:

$$-\frac{\partial^2}{\partial t^2}\Phi_M + f\frac{\partial}{\partial r}\left(f\frac{\partial}{\partial r}\Phi_M\right) - V_M\Phi_M = 0, \qquad (2.7)$$

where $M \in \{S, V, T\}$ labels the modes. As implied by (2.7), the potential experienced by the master variables depends only on whether they are classed as scalars (S), vectors (V) or tensors (T). Each partial wave evolves independently because of the spherical symmetry of the background. Mode indices are suppressed, but the potentials V_M carry the dependence on the partial wave number ℓ , as in (2.8) below. The exact potentials for metric perturbations to static BHs are calculated for full (non-perturbative) Einstein-Gauss-Bonnet gravity in [59, 60] and for general Lovelock theories in [61, 62]. We are only interested in their leading-order behaviour in the EFT expansion, for reasons already discussed above subsection 2.1. All three potentials are provided explicitly to leading order in μ in appendix B. The dynamics of the tensor modes, specifically, will become of particular interest in subsection 3.3 so we reproduce its potential here, for reference:

$$\frac{V_T}{f} = \frac{1}{r^2} \left[k_T^2 \left(1 + 8c_{\rm GB} \mu (D-1) \left(\frac{r_g}{r} \right)^{D-1} \right) + \frac{D(D-6) + 16}{4} \left(1 - 32c_{\rm GB} \mu \frac{(D-1)(D-6)}{D(D-6) + 16} \left(\frac{r_g}{r} \right)^{D-1} \right) + \frac{(D-2)^2}{4} \left(\frac{r_g}{r} \right)^{D-3} \left(1 - 2c_{\rm GB} \mu \frac{(D-4) \left[3D(D-3)(D-6) - 32 \right]}{(D-2)^2} \left(\frac{r_g}{r} \right)^{D-1} \right) \right].$$
(2.8)

Here, $-k_T^2$ is the eigenvalue of the Laplace-Beltrami operator on the (D-2)-sphere acting on a tensor-type spherical harmonic, as discussed further in appendix A.1. It is related to the more familiar integer mode numbers ℓ by $k_T^2 = \ell(\ell + D - 3) - 2$, where $\ell = 1, 2, \ldots$ The expression for V_T is by far the simplest of the three potentials.

2.3 Apparent local superluminality

Before proceeding to the calculation of the scattering time delay, we can already get a local indication of the supposed acausality by inspecting the expression for the tensor potential (2.8). Specifically, it is apparent that the angular speed v_{Ω} of the GWs is modified by the GB contribution. (Notably, the radial speed is unaffected to leading order in the EFT.) By identifying v_{Ω}^2 with the coefficient of k_T^2/r^2 , we immediately see that

$$v_{\Omega}^2 = 1 + 8c_{\rm GB}\mu(D-1)\left(\frac{r_g}{r}\right)^{D-1}.$$
 (2.9)

If $c_{\rm GB}$ were a positive number, the angular speed of the GWs would be locally superluminal $(v_{\Omega} > 1)$. In principle, such superluminality could lead to a serious violation of causality. While all other massless particles, of any frequency, are confined to the lightcone set up by the background metric, low-frequency GWs could propagate *slightly outside* that lightcone. A number of works have considered the implications of this apparently enlarged lightcone [2, 35, 44, 63–67].

At this point, one might be tempted to forbid $c_{\rm GB} > 0$ and content oneself that any causal UV complete theory should have $c_{\rm GB} \leq 0$ as part of its low-energy description. Unfortunately, examination of the vector potential (B.3) suggests that those modes would propagate superluminally if $c_{\rm GB} < 0$. Thus, it seems we should be forced to conclude that $c_{\rm GB} = 0$ is the only viable option and that the GB term is not a good causal operator.

This argument is altogether too quick for two reasons. First, local superluminalities do not by themselves necessarily indicate causality violation. What is in tension with causality is the possibility of creating closed time-like curves which requires building up superluminalities over some trajectories, which is why we will compute the scattering time delay below. Within the time delay, local superluminalities at one point could be compensated by subluminalities at other points. The second reason why local superluminalities cannot by themselves indicate whether causality is necessarily violated is because we have yet to impose the full requirements for the validity of the EFT which, as we shall see, will mitigate the level of superluminality one can ever enjoy.

2.4 Scattering phase shifts

To calculate the scattering time delay (2.19), it is convenient to first calculate the phase shift δ_{ℓ} of a partial wave scattering to/from asymptotic infinity in the BH spacetime. Since the master equations (2.7) are reminiscent of the Schrödinger equation, we may utilise the semiclassical Wentzel-Kramers-Brillouin (WKB) approximation to determine the phase shift. This will automatically reproduce the classical time delay and the eikonal (shock wave) time delay [14] in appropriate limits, as discussed in the appendices of [34].

It is usual to consider the BH perturbation equations in the tortoise coordinate \hat{r} defined via

$$\mathrm{d}r = f(r)\mathrm{d}\hat{r}\,,\tag{2.10}$$

however, in order to compare with standard scattering problems (without a horizon) we rather work with Langer coordinates $r = e^{\rho}$. In the case of a regular source such as a star, this has the effect of mapping the origin of coordinates, r = 0, to $\rho = -\infty$, so that a WKB approximation does well near $\rho = -\infty$ as well as $\rho = \infty$. This is well known to improve the form of the WKB approximation at small ℓ . Despite the presence of a horizon, this proves to be useful here. We will, however, only be interested in the solution outside the horizon, $r > r_H$. Making a wave ansatz for the time-dependence of the master variable $\Phi = e^{-i\omega t}\phi(\rho)$, and defining $\phi = (fe^{-\rho})^{-1/2}\chi$, the master equation (2.7) then takes the form

$$\frac{\mathrm{d}^2\chi}{\mathrm{d}\rho^2} + W\left(\rho\right)\chi = 0\,,\tag{2.11}$$

where

$$W(\rho) = \left(\omega^2 - V(\rho)\right) \frac{e^{2\rho}}{f^2} - \frac{1}{2}\Omega''(\rho) - \frac{1}{4}(1 - \Omega'(\rho))^2, \qquad (2.12)$$

and $\Omega = \ln(f)$. The field χ should carry both the index M to label its potential and, additionally, a mode number ℓ . Each partial wave ℓ for each perturbation type M evolves independently according to (2.11).

A property of the potentials V_M (as given in appendix B) is that all three agree in the limit $r_g \to 0$. This allows us to define a universal impact parameter b via

$$b^2 \omega^2 = \lim_{r_g \to 0} \left(\omega^2 e^{2\rho} - W(\rho) \right) ,$$
 (2.13)

which results in

$$b = \omega^{-1}(\ell + (D-3)/2)).$$
(2.14)

The point of closest approach, or turning point, ρ_t , is determined by $W(\rho_t) = 0$. The turning point coincides with the impact parameter b when $r_g = 0$, but the curvature-corrections will depend on whether we are considering scalar-, vector- or tensor-type perturbations.

The master equation in (2.11) is now in a suitable form to use the WKB approximation. Although the effective potential goes to infinity at the horizon, what is important for us is the potential barrier around $r \sim b$. For $\rho < \rho_t$, we have a barrier with W < 0, so this is the classically forbidden region. Provided the barrier is wide enough for the chosen frequencies, the solution inside the barrier will be dominated by the exponentially decaying solution

$$\chi(\rho) \approx \frac{\bar{\chi}}{(-W)^{1/4}} \exp\left(-\int_{\rho}^{\rho_t} \sqrt{-W} \mathrm{d}\rho\right),\tag{2.15}$$

where $\bar{\chi}$ is a constant. Using the WKB connection formula, we find that for $\rho > \rho_t$

$$\chi(\rho) \approx \frac{2\bar{\chi}}{W^{1/4}} \sin\left(\int_{\rho_t}^{\rho} \sqrt{W} \mathrm{d}\rho + \frac{\pi}{4}\right).$$
(2.16)

We define the scattering phase shift δ_{ℓ} by demanding that this solution has the asymptotic form

$$\chi_{\ell} \stackrel{\rho \to \infty}{\sim} \left(e^{2i\delta_{\ell}} e^{i\omega r} + e^{i\pi\ell} e^{i\pi(D-2)/2} e^{-i\omega r} \right).$$
(2.17)

We have re-introduced the partial wave label ℓ to emphasise that the phase shift is an ℓ -dependent quantity. Comparing the true solution (2.16) with the asymptotic form (2.17), we find the phase shift in terms of the original radial coordinate

$$\delta_{\ell}(\omega) = \int_{\rho_t}^{\infty} \left(\sqrt{W_{\ell}} - \omega e^{\rho} \right) \mathrm{d}\rho - \omega r_t + \frac{\pi}{2} (\ell + (D-3)/2)), \tag{2.18}$$

where $r_t = r (\rho = \rho_t)$. In the limit $r_g \to 0$ this formula correctly gives $\delta_\ell(\omega) = 0$.

2.5 Time delays

We now define the so-called "Eisenbud-Wigner time delay" [3–6]. Consider an incident gravitational wave packet for a given partial wave of mode number ℓ peaked around a frequency ω traversing a BH spacetime. The time delay describes the amount by which the scattered wave packet is delayed relative to the same wave packet propagating on Minkowski spacetime. For each partial wave the net time delay is

$$\Delta T_{\ell} = 2 \left. \frac{\partial \delta_{\ell}(\omega)}{\partial \omega} \right|_{\ell}.$$
(2.19)

While this is the time delay most appropriate to think about spherical wave scattering, for plane wave scattering it is often useful to consider the phase shift in the large ℓ limit and work at fixed impact parameter $b \sim \omega^{-1} \ell$. This is the limit in which the partial wave expansion becomes a Fourier transform. It is thus common to also work with the time delay at fixed impact parameter

$$\Delta T_b = 2 \left. \frac{\partial \delta_\ell(\omega)}{\partial \omega} \right|_b. \tag{2.20}$$

The two time delays are qualitatively similar and are clearly related. It is the latter that is used in [9] within the eikonal limit, and reproduces the classical GR time delay. However when considering waves, it is the former which is more appropriate as it is meaningful even for $\ell = 0$. The precise distinction between the two will not be important in our following discussion, and both are easily calculated from the scattering phase shift.

Since every field couples to gravity, every species will receive a contribution ΔT^{GR} to the time delay from the gravitational background, what is known in D = 4 as the Shapiro time delay. In $D \ge 5$ the equivalent Shapiro time delay is IR finite and positive for a positive mass source. In addition, scattering particles will receive an additional time delay from interactions with heavy states. The latter effect is what is captured at low energies by the higher-dimension operators in the EFT. Thus it is natural to separate the low-energy time delay in the manner

$$\Delta T^{\text{net}} = \Delta T^{\text{GR}} + \Delta T^{\text{EFT}}.$$
(2.21)

As discussed in the introduction, there are two separate notions of causality used in the literature:

- 1. Asymptotic causality, [9, 32]. This is the notion that only the sign of the net time delay is relevant. It is typically considered that as long as $\Delta T^{\text{net}} > 0$, i.e. it is a true time *delay* with respect to the asymptotic Minkowski spacetime, then there is no violation of causality, however the precise statement of asymptotic causality should still include a notion of resolvability. More specifically, asymptotic causality is the requirement that there is no resolvable net time advance $\Delta T^{\text{net}} \gtrsim -\omega^{-1}$.
- 2. Infrared causality. This is the notion that only the sign of the EFT correction ΔT^{EFT} to the time delay is relevant. This is the definition that is implicit in considering field theories in curved space, as in the investigations of causality in the EFT description of QED [36–38]. More precisely we require that $\Delta T^{\text{EFT}} \gtrsim -\omega^{-1}$.

The notion of infrared causality is motivated by the fact that ΔT^{GR} is universal for all particles coupled to gravity, including gravitons, and should be considered as the "reference" time delay. For instance, in cases where the EFT corrections come from integrating out loops of massive fields, which are minimally coupled to gravity in the UV, it is always the case that the causal structure is determined by the high-energy modes which are themselves minimally coupled and so lead to ΔT^{GR} .

Overall a resolvable negative ΔT^{EFT} (i.e. a violation of infrared causality) would indicate the fact that some species (in this case gravitons) can enjoy a spacelike geodesic which departs from the null geodesic by a resolvable amount. This would also mean that gravitons would experience a resolvable time advance as compared to other massless particles (say photons) that minimally couple to gravity.

One may worry that the definition of the split $\Delta T^{\text{net}} = \Delta T^{\text{GR}} + \Delta T^{\text{EFT}}$ is sensitive to field redefinitions of the metric that change the GR part. This is partly mitigated by our definition of the GR part (1.4) which can be defined at the level of the S-matrix. Furthermore, performing a field redefinition in the low-energy EFT also redefines the metric to which the high-energy modes couple, and in this analysis we consider a frame where at least one field couples minimally to gravity in the UV (at scales well above $\Lambda \leq M_{\text{Pl}}$).

2.6 Time delay for *D*-dimensional black hole

Although the WKB expression for the time delay is capable of dealing with small ℓ , it will be sufficient to focus on large $\ell \sim b\omega \gg 1$, since the high-energy regime will be important in our subsequent analysis. We will also assume for simplicity that the scattering impact parameter is large compared to the Schwarzschild radius, $b \gg r_g$. With these assumptions, and using the effective potentials provided in appendix B, we find the following expressions for the time delays⁶

$$\Delta T_T = \Delta T^{\rm GR} \left[1 - \frac{8(D-1)}{D-3} c_{\rm GB} \mu \left(\frac{r_g}{b}\right)^2 \right], \qquad (2.22a)$$

⁶These are the time delays at fixed ℓ . Very similar expressions follow for the time delay at fixed b.

$$\Delta T_V = \Delta T^{\rm GR} \left[1 + \frac{4(D-1)(D-4)^2}{D-3} c_{\rm GB} \mu \left(\frac{r_g}{b}\right)^2 \right], \qquad (2.22b)$$

$$\Delta T_S = \Delta T^{\rm GR} \left[1 + \frac{8(D-1)(D-4)^2}{D-3} c_{\rm GB} \mu \left(\frac{r_g}{b}\right)^2 \right], \qquad (2.22c)$$

where

$$\Delta T^{\rm GR} = \frac{(D-2)\sqrt{\pi}}{2} \frac{\Gamma\left(\frac{D-4}{2}\right)}{\Gamma\left(\frac{D-3}{2}\right)} \left(\frac{r_g}{b}\right)^{D-3} b\,, \tag{2.23}$$

is the time delay from GR in the same limits. Note that with particular choices for μ and c_{GB} , this reproduces the results in [9] and [44].

We are now in a position to see how GB theory could appear to violate both asymptotic causality and infrared causality if the resolvability condition was not properly accounted for in the regime of validity of the EFT. Looking at the expressions in equations (2.22), we see that the EFT corrections to the scalar and vector mode time delays have opposite sign to the tensor mode time delay. There are no non-zero values of $c_{\rm GB}$ which can make $\Delta T^{\rm EFT} > 0$ for all three. This immediately suggests a violation of infrared causality. To generate an asymptotic acausality, on the other hand, we need to further push $b^2 \rightarrow \mu r_g^2 = \Lambda^{-2}$ and then we would find ourselves in a situation where there would be at least one negative $\Delta T_M^{\rm EFT}$ that could overwhelm $\Delta T^{\rm GR}$ for any non-zero $c_{\rm GB}$. This corresponds to the situation in [9] where, in their notation, $b^2 \sim \lambda_{\rm GB}$. The central claim of what follows is that once we have properly identified the regime of validity of the EFT, neither causality conditions are violated in a resolvable way. To see why, we now turn to the consideration of the regime of validity.

3 Validity of the gravitational EFT

In this section, we explore the constraints on the applicability of the EFT description and thereby determine its regime of validity. The discussion in this section closely mirrors the analysis in [34].

3.1 Constraints on background

As repeatedly emphasised, our action (2.2) describes just the lowest-order terms in an infinite series of effective operators generically present in the EFT of gravity. No real example of low-energy expansions of UV-complete theories [68, 69] would ever truncate after R^2 -operators. Rather, they generically contain all possible dimension-6, -8, -10,... operators built out of the curvature and its derivatives, and we have parameterised the typical form in (2.1). Ultimately any EFT expansion is an expansion in derivatives, and so control over this expansion is lost whenever that curvature or its derivatives become too large. In practice, this means that the EFT is only a useful description of gravity in regions of spacetime where, schematically,

$$\nabla^{2m} \operatorname{Riemann}^{n} \ll \Lambda^{2m+2n}, \tag{3.1}$$

where Λ is the cutoff of the effective theory. What is meant by this schematic expression is: all possible scalar contractions built out of 2m covariant derivatives and n powers of Riemann tensors.

We may first apply these constraints to the background geometry for which "Riemann" may be replaced with the Riemann tensor as calculated in the GR background spacetime, since any corrections to those components will be automatically suppressed by additional powers of $1/\Lambda$ in a region where the expansion is controlled. Since our background is Ricci-flat at leading order, it is sufficient to place these bounds on the Weyl or Riemann tensor. Thus an example requirement for the validity of the EFT expansion is

$$\Box^m \left(R_{\mu\nu\alpha\beta} R^{\mu\nu\alpha\beta} \right)^n \ll \Lambda^{2m+4n}.$$
(3.2)

For the background geometry, Riemann scales as r_g^{D-3}/r^{D-1} , and the strongest bound will be at the point of closest approach, which is related to the impact parameter b. The implication is

$$\nabla^{2m} \operatorname{Riemann}^{n} \sim \frac{r_g^{(D-3)n}}{b^{(D-1)n+2m}} \ll \Lambda^{2m+2n}.$$
(3.3)

In the limit $n \to \infty$ for fixed m, this is the requirement that

$$\frac{r_g^{D-3}}{b^{D-1}} \ll \Lambda^2 \,, \tag{3.4}$$

which is just our usual statement that the curvature is small. At the other extreme, we can consider operators with a large number of covariant derivatives and take $m \to \infty$ to obtain:

$$b \gg \Lambda^{-1}.\tag{3.5}$$

From this statement alone, it is already clear that there is no violation of asymptotic causality (1.1) in this EFT if the background is under control, no matter the scale Λ .

Taken together, (3.4) and (3.5) define the range of distance scales b for which the EFT expansion is well-defined on a Schwarzschild background. They both express the fact that our understanding of the low-energy breaks down at short scales or high energies, where the microscopic degrees of freedom that have been integrated out to lead to this EFT ought to be described in their own right. Note that a priori we do not require $r_g > \Lambda^{-1}$ since it is sufficient that the geometry is asymptotically Schwarzschild at distances $r, b \gg \Lambda^{-1}$, and we do not need to resolve the horizon.

3.2 Constraints on perturbations

In addition to the largely familiar constraints on the background, we should also ensure that higher-order operators do not spoil the equations of motion for the perturbations we have considered so far. Naively one may expect that, so long as the background is under control, the higher-order EFT corrections to the linear perturbation equations will also be under control. In practice, for backgrounds that enjoy a high level of symmetry (as is the case for the static and spherically symmetric BH solution), the perturbations are able to probe much more of the information contained in the Riemann tensor and hence can provide a richer insight on the validity of the EFT.

From the point of view of the perturbations, since we are dealing with a low-energy EFT, it is clearly not possible to consider scattered particles of arbitrarily high energy. Not only will the Riemann curvature itself be perturbed, the covariant derivatives in generic higher-derivative operators can now act both on the background and on the perturbations. Focusing on a GW of momentum k^{μ} , and replacing all derivatives acting on the perturbations by their form at high energies, i.e. $\nabla_{\mu}h_{\alpha\beta} = ik_{\mu}h_{\alpha\beta}$, the schematic form of the corrections to the equation of motion for GWs $h_{\mu\nu}$ are

$$k^{2}h + \sum_{n+m+p>1} \frac{c_{nmp}}{\Lambda^{2(n+m+p-1)}} \left(\nabla^{p} \operatorname{Riemann}^{m}\right) k^{2n+p} h = 0, \qquad (3.6)$$

where we understand ∇ and Riemann to be background quantities. Now, although this is a tensor equation, i.e. of the form

$$O^{\alpha\beta,\text{GR}}_{\mu\nu}h_{\alpha\beta} + O^{\alpha\beta,\text{EFT}}_{\mu\nu}h_{\alpha\beta} = 0, \qquad (3.7)$$

in order estimate the size of the EFT corrections, it is sufficient to focus on the eigenvalues of $O_{\mu\nu}^{\alpha\beta,\text{EFT}}$, which are all scalar quantities, relative to k^2 . Thus to establish the regime of validity for perturbations it is sufficient to consider scalar operators built in the manner

$$\left(\frac{\nabla}{\Lambda}\right)^p \left(\frac{\text{Riemann}}{\Lambda^2}\right)^m \left(\frac{k}{\Lambda}\right)^{2n+p} \ll 1,$$
 (3.8)

and again we consider all possible scalar contractions. Due to the symmetries of the Riemann tensor, and the fact that $k_{\mu}k^{\mu} \approx 0$ on-shell, the tensor with the highest power of k we can build from a single Riemann tensor is

$$A^{\mu}{}_{\nu} = R^{\mu}{}_{\alpha\nu\beta}k^{\alpha}k^{\beta}. \tag{3.9}$$

The trace of this object vanishes because of the symmetry of the background spacetime, but scalars can be built out of higher powers of $A^{\mu}{}_{\nu}$. The requirement that they are not too large:

$$\operatorname{Tr}\left[A^{n}\right] \ll \Lambda^{4n}\,,\tag{3.10}$$

translates into a bound on the frequency ω of the wavevector k_{μ} . Denoting the metric on the (D-2)-sphere as $d\Omega_{D-2}^2 = d\theta^2 + \sin(\theta)^2 d\Omega_{D-3}^2$, and solving the geodesic equation for a massless particle, we can parameterise the scattering momenta as

$$k^{\mu}\partial_{\mu} = \frac{\omega}{f}\partial_{t} + \omega\sqrt{1 - \frac{fb^{2}}{r^{2}}}\partial_{r} + \frac{b\omega}{r^{2}}\partial_{\theta}, \qquad (3.11)$$

so that

$$\begin{aligned} A_{\mu\nu} \mathrm{d}x^{\mu} \mathrm{d}x^{\nu} &= \frac{(D-3)r_g^{D-3}\omega^2}{r^{D-1}} \bigg[-\frac{1}{2} \left((D-2) - (D-1)\frac{b^2}{r^2} f \right) \mathrm{d}t^2 - \frac{1}{2f^2} \left((D-2) - \frac{b^2}{r^2} f \right) \mathrm{d}r^2 \\ &+ \frac{(D-2)}{f} \sqrt{1 - \frac{fb^2}{r^2}} \mathrm{d}t \, \mathrm{d}r + \left(-\frac{b}{2} \mathrm{d}t + \frac{b}{2f} \sqrt{1 - \frac{fb^2}{r^2}} \mathrm{d}r + \frac{b^2}{2} \mathrm{d}\theta \right) \mathrm{d}\theta \\ &+ \frac{b^2}{D-3} \mathrm{d}\Omega_{D-3}^2 \bigg]. \end{aligned}$$
(3.12)

Evaluating equation (3.10) explicitly with n = 2, we find the following bound:

$$C_D \frac{\omega^2 b^2 r_g^{D-3}}{r^{D+1}} \ll \Lambda^4, \tag{3.13}$$

where the coefficient C_D is a dimensionless order-1 dimension-dependent factor, $C_D^2 = D^4 - 8D^3 + 23D^2 - 26D + 6$. Again, considering this at the point of closest approach $r \sim b$, this condition becomes essentially

$$\omega^2 \ll \frac{\Lambda^4 b^{D-1}}{r_g^{D-3}}.\tag{3.14}$$

No further constraint is obtained from considering the limit $n \to \infty$. Equation (3.14) is our first upper bound on the energy of GWs which can safely propagate within the regime of validity of the EFT.

We find another type of bound on the frequency from operators with covariant derivatives. Contractions of covariant derivatives with Riemann tensor indices vanish, as do contractions of k_{μ} with $A_{\mu\nu}$, so amongst the remaining possibilities are

$$\left(\left(k^{\mu}\nabla_{\mu}\right)^{m}A^{\alpha\beta}\right)\left(\left(k^{\nu}\nabla_{\nu}\right)^{n}A_{\alpha\beta}\right) \ll \Lambda^{8+2(m+n)},\tag{3.15a}$$

$$(k^{\mu}\nabla_{\mu})^{m} \left(W^{\alpha\beta\gamma\delta} W_{\alpha\beta\gamma\delta} \right) \ll \Lambda^{4+2m}.$$
(3.15b)

In the limit $m, n \to \infty$, the above bounds amount to $k^{\mu} \nabla_{\mu} \ll \Lambda^2$, or what is tantamount to

$$\omega \ll \Lambda^2 b \,, \tag{3.16}$$

which is our second upper bound on the energy of GWs in the EFT. As long as we consider scattered waves for which $b \gtrsim r_g$, the bound (3.16) is always stronger than (3.14), and so for all intents and purposes we may regard the maximum frequency for which the effective theory can be trusted to be $\omega \sim \Lambda^2 b$. This will prove important in what follows.

It is important to stress that we are allowed to consider frequencies ω larger than Λ , and still remain within the validity of the EFT. The reason for this is that ω is not a covariant/Lorentz invariant quantity, and in a Lorentz invariant theory bounds should always be placed on Lorentz scalars. The bound (3.16) can be intuitively understood as the bound associated with the Mandelstam invariant $k_{\mu}\kappa^{\mu} \ll \Lambda^2$, where κ^{μ} is the typical momentum of the coherent gravitons that make up the background. The bound (3.5) is similarly the requirement that $\kappa_{\mu}\kappa^{\mu} \ll \Lambda^2$.

3.3 Regime of validity from time delays

The arguments of the previous section on the regime of validity were largely schematic, and so it is useful to consider explicit examples of higher-dimension operators from which the bounds may be observed. We will now show how we can arrive at the same frequency bound (3.14) through concrete calculation with a specific higher-dimension operator. We will concentrate only on tensor-type perturbations to illustrate our point. Among all the dimension-8 curvature operators expected to enter the EFT (2.1), the following one is quite generic

$$S_{\rm D8} = \int \mathrm{d}^D x \sqrt{-g} M_{\rm Pl}^{D-2} \left(\frac{c_{\rm R4}}{\Lambda^6} R_{\alpha\beta\gamma\delta} R^{\gamma\delta\zeta\iota} R_{\zeta\iota\kappa\lambda} R^{\kappa\lambda\alpha\beta} \right), \qquad (3.17)$$

where $c_{\text{R4}} \sim \mathcal{O}(1)$ is our new Wilsonian coefficient. The presence of this operator is very generic to any gravitational EFT and makes no assumption on its precise UV completion. The truncated EFT action we now consider is $S_{\text{eff}} + S_{D8}$, where S_{eff} is given in (2.2). There are of course dimension-6 operators as well as other dimension-8 operators that enter the EFT, however for the purpose of this argument they have no impact as will be discussed later. We will show that by demanding the time delay induced by this particular dimension-8 is subdominant to the GB-induced time delay, a necessary condition for the latter to be taken seriously, we can exactly reproduce (3.14). For clarity of notation, we split the EFT time delay into two components:

$$\Delta T^{\rm EFT} = \Delta T^{\rm GB} + \Delta T^{\rm D8} + \dots, \qquad (3.18)$$

where $\Delta T^{\text{GB}} \propto \mu$ is the GB-correction we have already calculated and $\Delta T^{\text{D8}} \propto \mu^3$ will arise from the newcomer.

This new operator will modify the propagation of GWs by introducing higher-derivative, $\mathcal{O}(\mu^3)$ -corrections to the master equations (2.7). As usual in an EFT, the appearance of higher derivatives does not signal new ghostly degrees of freedom, and following [42] we can trade higher radial derivatives for higher powers of ω and ℓ using the lower-order equations of motion. The net effect is a correction to the effective potential, which we will denote by V_T^{D8} . Since we are working only to leading order in large- ℓ with the WKB approximation, we only need to know the large- ℓ behaviour of V_T^{D8} to calculate the time delay. This can be deduced by following only the highest-, four-derivative terms, which is done explicitly in appendix C. The result is

$$\frac{V_T^{D8}}{f} = -16(D-1)^2 c_{R4} \mu^3 \frac{1}{r^2} \left(\frac{r_g}{r}\right)^{2D} k_T^4 \left(1 + \mathcal{O}\left(k_T^{-2}\right)\right).$$
(3.19)

Including these contributions to the tensor modes' time delay, we find that the $\mathcal{O}(\mu^3)$ correction is

$$\Delta T_T^{D8} = 16c_{R4}\mu^3 \frac{\sqrt{\pi}(D-1)\Gamma\left(D+\frac{1}{2}\right)}{\Gamma\left(D-1\right)} \left(\frac{r_g}{b}\right)^{2D} b^3 \omega^2 + \dots, \qquad (3.20)$$

up to terms which are subleading at large ℓ . Now, if our original truncated EFT action (2.2) was to be trusted, it should be the case that ΔT_T^{D8} is negligible compared to the leading-order EFT term ΔT_T^{GB} in (2.22a). Assuming that the Wilson coefficients are order unity, this is the statement that

$$\mu^3 \left(\frac{r_g}{b}\right)^{2D} b^3 \omega^2 \ll \mu \left(\frac{r_g}{b}\right)^{D-1} b, \qquad (3.21)$$

which, after a little rearrangement, gives exactly the upper bound on ω given in (3.14).

Our reason for focusing our attention on (3.17) is that it is the lowest-order term in the generic EFT expansion which introduces higher powers of ω^2 in the effective potential and hence in (3.20) as compared to (2.22a) (via their conversion to a potential term featuring k_T^4). It is the contrast in frequency dependence of (3.20) and (2.22a) that leads to the non-trivial bound given in (3.14). The fact that no lower-dimension operator gives the same result is a quirk of the symmetries of the background spacetime, combined with the transverse-traceless structure of the tensor spherical harmonics. This eliminates all other dimension-4 and dimension-6 operators from contention, as explained in appendix C. In the analogous argument of subsection 3.2, the dimension-4 scalar Tr[A] vanished and we had to look to its dimension-8 counterpart $\text{Tr}[A^2]$ to place a non-trivial bound on the wave's momentum.

Of course one could imagine that the EFT happened to have $c_{\text{R4}} = 0$ by virtue of symmetry or some sum-rule. However, the special properties of this dimension-8 operator (3.17) that provide the right bound are not unique, as previously mentioned. Any operator that gives terms in the potential depending on k_T^{2n} for n > 1 (after perturbatively replacing higher derivatives with the lower-order master equation) will do. This means that, to escape the conclusion that the time delay is unresolvable (3.22), one would have to set to zero essentially all higher-derivative operators, giving an EFT that could never have come from a consistent UV completion. Indeed it is now well understood from positivity bound arguments that there are upper and lower bounds on generic Wilson coefficients at every order in the derivative expansion [23, 24, 70]. This means that, in general, setting coefficients of higher-curvature operators to zero is not necessarily even an option. This conforms with general expectations from explicit loops from massive fields, where essentially every curvature invariant is generated at some order.

3.4 Unresolvability of time delay

We are now in a position to demonstrate our central result. To take any apparent acausality seriously, it must be resolvable within the confines of the EFT as defined by the four bounds: (3.4), (3.5), (3.14) and (3.16). Focusing on the order of magnitude of the GB contribution we find

$$\omega \left| \Delta T^{\text{GB}} \right| \sim \mu \omega b \left(\frac{r_g}{b} \right)^{D-1} \sim \omega b \frac{1}{b^2 \Lambda^2} \left(\frac{r_g}{b} \right)^{D-3} \ll \left(\frac{r_g}{b} \right)^{\frac{D-3}{2}} \ll 1 \,, \tag{3.22}$$

where we have used (3.14) to bound the frequency ω and the fact that $b \gg r_g$. In fact, using (3.16), we get the stronger statement

$$\omega \left| \Delta T^{\text{GB}} \right| \sim \mu \omega b \left(\frac{r_g}{b} \right)^{D-1} \sim \frac{\omega}{b\Lambda^2} \left(\frac{r_g}{b} \right)^{D-3} \ll \left(\frac{r_g}{b} \right)^{D-3} \ll 1.$$
(3.23)

It is now clear that the possible time advance induced by the GB term in the effective action is unresolvable, i.e. $|\Delta T^{\rm EFT}| \ll \omega^{-1}$, within the regime of validity of the EFT, regardless of how small the scale Λ , or the magnitude of the BH/spherical source. In other words, Einstein-Gauss-Bonnet gravity does not violate infrared causality unless we choose to take it seriously in a regime in which it could not be viewed as having come from a consistent high-energy theory, irrespectively of what its precise completion is. This is consistent with the cosmological solutions considered in [34], and in a forthcoming work we will show the same result holds when considering multiple shock waves [33].

4 A casual case of cautionary acausality

Our proposed "infrared causality" condition would be useless were it not able to identify known field theories which violate causality. In this section we shall consider a scalar field theory in Minkowski space which is known to violate positivity bounds [23], and thus is expected to violate standard causality conditions. In the next section we consider a related example accounting for gravity. Paralleling our discussion of the EFT of gravity, we will establish the regime of validity and compute the scattering time delay to demonstrate that this example does indeed lead to resolvable time advances within the regime of validity of the EFT.

4.1 Quartic Galileon

We consider a scalar field invariant under $Z_2: \phi \to -\phi$ and Galilean shifts $\phi \to \phi + c + x^{\alpha}v_{\alpha}$ for some constant vector v. The effective action up to $\mathcal{O}(\Lambda^{-8})$ is

$$S = \int d^{D}x \Lambda^{D-4} \left(-\frac{1}{2} (\partial \phi)^{2} + \frac{c_{1}}{\Lambda^{6}} (\partial \phi)^{2} \left([K^{2}] - [K]^{2} \right) + \frac{d_{1}}{\Lambda^{8}} [K^{4}] + \frac{d_{2}}{\Lambda^{8}} [K^{3}] [K] + \frac{d_{3}}{\Lambda^{8}} [K^{2}] [K]^{2} + \frac{d_{4}}{\Lambda^{8}} [K^{2}]^{2} + \frac{d_{5}}{\Lambda^{8}} [K]^{4} + \dots \right), \quad (4.1)$$

where we have denoted $K_{\mu\nu} = \partial_{\mu}\partial_{\nu}\phi$ and $[K] = K^{\alpha}{}_{\alpha}$. Note that we have not included the Λ^{-2} contribution purely for convenience, and also chosen a non-canonical normalisation for the field. It is well-known that Galileons exhibit superluminalities [17, 71, 72], although their relations with causality and consistent high-energy completions have a long history [17, 73–75].

To parallel our previous discussion of scattering time delays, we consider a spherically symmetric background $\bar{\phi} = \bar{\phi}(r)$. To order Λ^{-8} the solution of the equations of motion is

.

$$\bar{\phi}(r) = \frac{\alpha}{r^{D-3}} - c_1 \frac{2(D-2)(D-3)^4}{(3D-5)r^{3D-5}} \frac{\alpha^3}{\Lambda^6} + \frac{(D-3)^3(D-1)(D-2)[(20-8D)d_1 - 3(D-3)d_2 - 8(D-2)d_4]}{3r^{3(D-1)}} \frac{\alpha^3}{\Lambda^8}, \quad (4.2)$$

where α is a constant measuring the scalar charge. The equation for perturbations is (2.11) where now W_{ℓ} is given by equation (D.1).

4.2 Regime of validity

We will now establish the EFT regime of validity for the background ϕ . Because of the Galileon symmetry, we need only consider operators built out of $K_{\mu\nu} = \partial_{\mu}\partial_{\nu}\phi$. The generic requirement for the traditional regime of validity of the effective theory is then

$$\left(\frac{\partial}{\Lambda}\right)^p \left(\frac{K}{\Lambda^3}\right)^q \ll 1.$$
(4.3)

This closely parallels the effective theory of gravity where the Galileon invariant $K_{\mu\nu}$ plays the same role as the Riemann tensor. To leading order, $\bar{\phi} \sim \alpha/r^{D-3}$, and so demanding that this condition is valid at the point of closest approach $r \sim b$, we have

$$\frac{\alpha^q}{b^{p+q(D-1)}} \ll \Lambda^{p+3q}.$$
(4.4)

The first, strongest bound come from $q \to \infty$

$$b \gg r_V = \left(\frac{\alpha}{\Lambda^3}\right)^{\frac{1}{D-1}},$$
(4.5)

where r_V is known as the Vainshtein radius. In addition, focusing on the bound $p \to \infty$ gives

$$b\Lambda \gg 1$$
, (4.6)

as in the case of gravity.

In order to establish the EFT regime of validity for the perturbations $\delta\phi$ around the background, we follow the same procedure and work in the limit of high momenta for fluctuations so that we may approximate $\partial_{\alpha}\delta\phi \sim ik_{\alpha}\delta\phi$. We then look for general scalar operators built out of the combinations

$$\left(\frac{\partial}{\Lambda}\right)^{p} \left(\frac{K}{\Lambda^{3}}\right)^{q} \left(\frac{k}{\Lambda}\right)^{r} \ll 1.$$
(4.7)

As $k_{\alpha}k^{\alpha} = 0$ to leading order, it is sufficient to focus on terms with the most k's contracted with $K_{\mu\nu}$, specifically $k^{\mu}k^{\nu}K_{\mu\nu}$. For instance, we may focus on the set of operators of the form

$$\Box^p [k^\alpha \partial_\alpha]^q \left(k^\mu k^\nu K_{\mu\nu}\right)^r \ll \Lambda^{2p+2q+5r} \,. \tag{4.8}$$

Once again, since at leading order $\bar{\phi} \sim \alpha/r^{D-3}$, in the limit $q \to \infty$, (4.8) gives

$$\omega \ll \Lambda^2 b. \tag{4.9}$$

The limit $p \to \infty$ reproduces (4.6). The remaining non-trivial bound $(r \to \infty)$ is

$$|k^{\mu}k^{\nu}K_{\mu\nu}| \ll \Lambda^5 \,, \tag{4.10}$$

which gives

$$\omega^2 \ll \frac{\Lambda^5 b^{D-1}}{\alpha} \,. \tag{4.11}$$

To summarise, equations (4.5) and (4.6) define the regime of validity for the backgrounds, and equations (4.11) and (4.9) define the regime of validity for the perturbations in our EFT.

4.3 Scattering and time delay

Following the same procedure as in section 2.4, it is straightforward to compute the scattering time delay using (D.1) which takes the form

$$\Delta T = \left[-c_1 \frac{1}{b^{-3+2D}} \frac{6\sqrt{\pi}(D-1)^2 (D-3)^2 \Gamma(D-\frac{3}{2})}{\Gamma(D-1)} \frac{\alpha^2}{\Lambda^6} + (d_1 + 2d_4) \frac{\omega^2}{b^{-3+2D}} \frac{3\sqrt{\pi}D(D-1)^2 (D-3)^2 \Gamma(D-\frac{3}{2})}{\Gamma(D+1)} \frac{\alpha^2}{\Lambda^8} \right],$$
(4.12)

up to terms which are subleading in $1/\ell$ and $1/\Lambda$. We see that the first term leads to a time advance if $c_1 > 0$. Before concluding any violation of causality we must establish whether this is resolvable within the regime defined by the all four EFT bounds (4.5), (4.6), (4.11) and (4.9). Indeed we have from (4.5)

$$|\omega \Delta T^{(c_1)}| \ll |c_1| \omega b. \tag{4.13}$$

Imposing the condition (4.9) then gives

$$|\omega\Delta T^{(c_1)}| \ll |c_1|(b\Lambda)^2.$$
(4.14)

Since none of the conditions impose an upper cutoff on b (since a large b pushes us towards the IR), we see that there is no difficulty in making the r.h.s. as large as desired. Thus for $c_1 > 0$, this scalar model clearly violates causality.

Interestingly, on considering a combination of higher-dimension operators (those captured by the coefficient $d_1 + 2d_4$), we find that these make a comparable contribution to the time delay already when $\omega \sim \Lambda$, and so to infer any conclusion from the first term we need to impose

$$\omega \ll \Lambda. \tag{4.15}$$

Note that this does not imply a breakdown of the EFT at these scales, it rather reflects an accident of the leading Galileon terms being smaller than expected. In other words, the EFT as a whole can still be under control when (4.15) is violated, but the contribution from the quartic Galileon operator is simply suppressed as compared to that of other operators. Regardless, even if we impose (4.15) on (4.13), we still have

$$|\omega \Delta T^{(c_1)}| \ll |c_1|(b\Lambda), \qquad (4.16)$$

for which the r.h.s. remains arbitrarily large. This example illustrates that the resolvability criterion does not indiscriminately sweep all apparent acausalities under the carpet, but correctly identifies genuine ones.

5 Gravitational positivity bounds from infrared causality

To clearly distinguish between the notions of asymptotic causality and infrared causality, we shall now argue that it is the latter condition which correctly reproduces the gravitational

positivity bounds [47] diagnosed in [45, 46, 51]. To this end, let us consider the Goldstone scalar model, now on a curved spacetime

$$S = \int \mathrm{d}^D x \sqrt{-g} \left[-\frac{1}{2} (\nabla \phi)^2 + \frac{c}{\Lambda^D} (\nabla \phi)^4 + \dots \right] \,. \tag{5.1}$$

To begin with, let us assume that the stress-energy of the scalar is sufficiently subdominant to other contributions that we can treat its backreaction on the metric perturbatively. We take the metric to be a general spherically symmetric form, (not necessarily *D*-dimensional Schwarzschild)

$$ds^{2} = -B(r)^{2}dt^{2} + A(r)^{2}dr^{2} + r^{2}d\Omega_{D-2}^{2}.$$
(5.2)

We can further assume that whatever sources the spherically symmetric solution, also sources a spherically symmetric background configuration for the scalar. At leading order, this background is determined by

$$\bar{\phi}'(r) = \frac{\alpha}{r^{D-2}C(r)} + \mathcal{O}(\Lambda^{-D}), \qquad (5.3)$$

with C(r) = B(r)/A(r).

Considering fluctuations $\phi = \bar{\phi} + \delta\phi$, defining $\chi = r^{(D-2)/2}\sqrt{C} \left(1 - \frac{6c\alpha^2}{\Lambda^D r^{2D-4} A^2 C^2}\right)\delta\phi$, and performing the Langer transformation $r = e^{\rho}$, we have for each partial wave

$$\chi_{\ell}''(\rho) + W_{\ell}(\rho)\chi_{\ell}(\rho) = 0, \qquad (5.4)$$

where

$$W_{\ell}(\rho) = \frac{e^{2\rho}}{C^2} \omega^2 \left(1 + \frac{8c\alpha^2}{\Lambda^D r^{2D-4} A^2 C^2} \right) - A^2 \omega^2 b^2 \left(1 + \frac{8c\alpha^2}{\Lambda^D r^{2D-4} A^2 C^2} \right) + \dots, \quad (5.5)$$

up to subleading terms negligible at large ℓ , and terms of higher order in $1/\Lambda$.

Given the turning point defined by $W_{\ell}(\rho_t) = 0$, it is helpful to split W_{ℓ} as $W_{\ell} = \omega^2 \left(U_{\ell}^{(1)} + \frac{c\alpha^2}{\Lambda^{D-2}} U_{\ell}^{(2)} \right)$ where

$$U_{\ell}^{(1)}(\rho,\rho_t) = \left(\frac{e^{2\rho}}{C^2(\rho)} - \frac{e^{2\rho_t}}{C^2(\rho_t)}\right) - b^2 \left(A^2(\rho) - A^2(\rho_t)\right), \qquad (5.6)$$

and

$$U_{\ell}^{(2)}(\rho,\rho_t) = 4\left(\frac{e^{-(2D-3)\rho}}{A^2(\rho)C^3(\rho)} - \frac{e^{-(2D-3)\rho_t}}{A^2(\rho_t)C^3(\rho_t)}\right) - 4b^2\left(\frac{e^{-(2D-4)\rho}}{C^2(\rho)} - \frac{e^{-(2D-4)\rho_t}}{C^2(\rho_t)}\right).$$
 (5.7)

The net time delay at fixed impact parameter is given up to order $1/\Lambda^D$ by

$$\Delta T_b^{\text{net}} = 2 \int_{\rho_t}^{\infty} \left(\sqrt{U_\ell^{(1)}(\rho, \rho_t)} - e^{\rho} \right) d\rho - r_t + \frac{c\alpha^2}{\Lambda^{D-2}} \int_{\rho_t}^{\infty} \frac{U_\ell^{(2)}(\rho, \rho_t)}{\sqrt{U_\ell^{(1)}(\rho, \rho_t)}} d\rho + \dots$$
(5.8)

We now define the GR time delay as the time delay we would obtain in the limit $\Lambda \to \infty$, in which all corrections from heavy modes are removed. Since the turning point ρ_t in general

depends on Λ , this will be written in terms of the turning point ρ_t^0 , for which $B(\rho_t^0)b = e^{\rho_t^0}$. Thus

$$\Delta T_b^{\text{GR}} = \lim_{\Lambda \to \infty} \Delta T_b^{\text{net}} = 2 \int_{\rho_t^0}^{\infty} \left(\sqrt{U_\ell^{(1)}(\rho, \rho_t^0)} - e^{\rho} \right) \mathrm{d}\rho - r_t^0 \,. \tag{5.9}$$

Putting this together, the EFT time delay at fixed impact parameter is

$$\Delta T_{b}^{\text{EFT}} = \frac{c\alpha^{2}}{\Lambda^{D}} \int_{\rho_{t}^{0}}^{\infty} \frac{U_{\ell}^{(2)}(\rho,\rho_{t}^{0})}{\sqrt{U_{\ell}^{(1)}(\rho,\rho_{t}^{0})}} d\rho + 2 \int_{\rho_{t}}^{\infty} \sqrt{U_{\ell}^{(1)}(\rho,\rho_{t})} d\rho - 2 \int_{\rho_{t}^{0}}^{\infty} \sqrt{U_{\ell}^{(1)}(\rho,\rho_{t}^{0})} d\rho + \cdot \cdot \cdot = \frac{c\alpha^{2}}{\Lambda^{D}} \int_{\rho_{t}^{0}}^{\infty} \frac{U_{\ell}^{(2)}(\rho,\rho_{t}^{0})}{\sqrt{U_{\ell}^{(1)}(\rho,\rho_{t}^{0})}} d\rho + (\rho_{t} - \rho_{t}^{0}) \int_{\rho_{t}^{0}}^{\infty} \frac{\partial_{\rho_{t}^{0}}U_{\ell}^{(1)}(\rho,\rho_{t}^{0})}{\sqrt{U_{\ell}^{(1)}(\rho,\rho_{t}^{0})}} d\rho + \cdots$$
(5.10)

So far, preserving causality seems to imply $\Delta T_b^{\text{EFT}} > 0$, which would demand c > 0, consistent with known positivity bounds [15–17].

5.1 Bound from asymptotic causality

As already illustrated in section 4, causality can be used to put bounds on the Wilson coefficients in an effective theory. At face value, in the case of the prototypical Goldstone EFT (5.1), causality simply seems to indicate c > 0, however we shall see that this bound can actually be slightly violated in the presence of gravity.

Crucially, we now include the gravitational backreaction of the field $\overline{\phi}$. We remain at impact parameters for which the weak gravitational field approximation is valid, so when including the scalar field backreaction we can take $A \approx B \approx C \approx 1$. The metric in harmonic gauge then satisfies

$$\Box \left(h_{\mu\nu} - \frac{1}{2} \eta_{\mu\nu} h \right) = -\frac{2}{M_{\rm Pl}^{D-2}} T_{\mu\nu} \,. \tag{5.11}$$

This is easily solved for a spherically symmetric source (5.3), and schematically we have⁷

$$h \sim \frac{\alpha^2}{M_{\rm Pl}^{D-2} r^{2(D-3)}}$$
 (5.12)

It is straightforward to estimate the GR time delay (5.9) from the backreaction of the scalar as

$$\Delta T^{\phi,\text{GR}} \sim \frac{\alpha^2}{M_{\text{Pl}}^{D-2} b^{2(D-3)}} b.$$
 (5.13)

This adds to the contribution from any other gravitational source such as the Schwarzschild background due to a localised source of mass M with Schwarzschild radius $r_q^{D-3} \sim M/M_{\rm Pl}^{D-2}$

$$\Delta T^{M,\text{GR}} \sim \frac{r_g^{D-3}}{b^{D-4}},$$
 (5.14)

⁷For the remainder of this section we omit order unity factors as our goal is to estimate orders of magnitudes. With this in mind, the arguments in this and the following section apply equally well to the time delay at fixed b or ℓ .

while in the weak field limit, the EFT contribution is essentially dominated by its value in Minkowski spacetime

$$\Delta T^{\rm EFT} \sim \frac{c\alpha^2}{\Lambda^D b^{2D-5}} \,. \tag{5.15}$$

Putting this together, the condition for asymptotic causality, i.e. the absence of any resolvable time advance is

$$\Delta T^{\text{net}} \sim \frac{r_g^{D-3}}{b^{D-4}} + \frac{\alpha^2}{M_{\text{Pl}}^{D-2}b^{2D-6}} b\left(1 + \frac{cM_{\text{Pl}}^{D-2}}{\Lambda^D b^2}\right) \gtrsim -\omega^{-1}.$$
 (5.16)

If c > 0, the net time delay is always positive, but for c < 0 the net delay can in principle always be made negative by choosing b small enough. More precisely we can read this equation as a lower bound on the coefficient c, similar in spirit to the positivity bounds

$$c \gtrsim -\frac{\Lambda^D b^2}{M_{\rm Pl}^{D-2}} - \frac{\Lambda^D b^{D-1} r_g^{D-3}}{\alpha^2} - \frac{\Lambda^D b^{2D-5}}{\alpha^2 \omega} \,. \tag{5.17}$$

Our goal is to find the tightest version of this bound for which the r.h.s. is as large as possible. We may always choose $r_g = 0$, or α large enough so that the Schwarzschild contribution is negligible. The largest ω we are allowed is $\Lambda^2 b$, and the largest α can be fixed from requiring $(\partial \phi)^2 \leq \Lambda^D$, so that $\alpha \leq \Lambda^{D/2} b^{D-2}$. With these choices we have

$$c \gtrsim -\frac{\Lambda^D b^2}{M_{\rm Pl}^{D-2}} - \frac{1}{\Lambda^2 b^2}.$$
 (5.18)

Extremising the r.h.s. gives $b = \Lambda^{-1} \left(\frac{M_{\rm Pl}}{\Lambda}\right)^{(D-2)/4} \gg \Lambda^{-1}$ which in turn gives the bound

$$c \gtrsim -\left(\frac{\Lambda}{M_{\rm Pl}}\right)^{(D-2)/2}$$
 (5.19)

This is the most optimistic bound⁸ we can get from this analysis, and occurs at $h \sim (\Lambda/M_{\rm Pl})^{(D-2)/2} \ll 1$, well within the weak gravitational field approximation.

Crucially, the bound (5.19) is weaker than the gravitational positivity bounds [47] observed in [45, 46, 51]. Indeed we would never expect positivity bounds to give a condition of the form (5.19) due to the non-analytic square root of the gravitational coupling constant.

5.2 Positivity bound from IR causality

If we now consider the infrared causality condition, a much clearer picture emerges. Again working in the weak gravitational field regime, we focus now only on the EFT time delay

$$\Delta T^{\rm EFT} \sim \frac{c\alpha^2}{\Lambda^D b^{2D-5}} \,. \tag{5.20}$$

⁸If we had fixed the maximum α by requiring the weak gravitational field approximation is still valid, i.e. $\alpha^2 \sim M_{\rm Pl}^{D-2} b^{2D-6}$ then substituting in (5.17) with $r_g = 0$ and the maximum ω gives $c \gtrsim -\Lambda^D b^2 M_{\rm Pl}^{2-D} - \Lambda^{D-2} M_{\rm Pl}^{2-D}$. Then demanding that $(\partial \phi)^2 \ll \Lambda^D$ gives $b^2 \gg \Lambda^{-1} (M_{\rm Pl}/\Lambda)^{D-2}$, leading to the even weaker statement $c \gtrsim -1$.

In order to ask whether this is resolvable within in the regime of the EFT we again use the maximum allowed frequency $\omega \ll \Lambda^2 b$ so that

$$\omega \Delta T^{\text{EFT}} \ll \frac{c\alpha^2}{\Lambda^{D-2}b^{2D-6}} \,. \tag{5.21}$$

Now, in the absence of gravity, the only clear upper bound we can impose on α comes from demanding $(\partial \phi)^2 \ll \Lambda^D$ which would tell us

$$\omega \Delta T^{\rm EFT} \ll c(b\Lambda)^2 \,. \tag{5.22}$$

Since the r.h.s. can be arbitrarily large we find that if c < 0 we can establish an arbitrarily large resolvable time advance, regardless of how small the magnitude of c is. This is of course consistent with positivity bounds in Minkowski spacetime that demand the strict requirement [15–17]

$$c > 0. (5.23)$$

The central difference when we include gravity is that, as we increase the scale α in the field profile, there comes a point at which we can no longer neglect the gravitational backreaction of the scalar field ϕ itself. Demanding that the backreaction is under control, which was implicit in our calculation so far, amounts to

$$\frac{\alpha^2}{M_{\rm Pl}^{D-2}b^{2D-6}} \ll 1.$$
 (5.24)

Putting this condition into the (5.21) we infer that

$$\omega \Delta T_b^{\text{EFT}} \ll \frac{c M_{\text{Pl}}^{D-2}}{\Lambda^{D-2}} \,. \tag{5.25}$$

Now the condition for infrared causality, $\Delta T_b^{\rm EFT} \gtrsim -\omega^{-1}$, becomes the statement

$$c \gtrsim -\frac{\Lambda^{D-2}}{M_{\rm Pl}^{D-2}}\,,\tag{5.26}$$

which is (up to order unity factors) exactly the gravitational positivity bound derived in [47] and conjectured in [45] (for the case of D = 4).

We learn something very important from the above analysis. The fact that the coefficient c is allowed to be slightly negative when we include gravity has nothing whatsoever to do with the positive contribution from ΔT^{GR} . It is entirely down to the negative sign in the resolvability criterion $\Delta T^{\text{EFT}} \gtrsim -\omega^{-1}$. This is the most compelling evidence that causality in a gravitational theory is determined by the infrared causality condition and not the asymptotic causality condition. A similar observation was made in the EFT of gravity in D = 4 in [41]. There, it was noted that if we only impose the criterion of asymptotic causality, we allow for values for the Wilson coefficients which are in conflict with positivity bounds. In a forthcoming work [33] we will show that all these conclusions are paralleled for the case of shock waves, including the multiple shock wave solutions considered in [9] (see also [14, 76–79]). A different way of interpreting these results is that if we take for granted the gravitational positivity bounds from the outset, then it is clear that we can never generate a resolvable time advance within the regime of validity of the EFT.

6 Discussion

In this work we have highlighted how to understand causality within a given low-energy effective theory without appealing to its precise UV completion. We have distinguished between two notions of causality, both of which can be defined from the S-matrix via the scattering phase shift. Asymptotic causality demands that there is no resolvable net time advance, and in a Lorentz invariant theory may be regarded as the causality set by the asymptotic Minkowski geometry. Infrared causality demands that there is no resolvable time advance relative to the GR background which is common to all interacting states due to the equivalence principle. The latter condition is a stronger one, since the former one allows superluminal propagation with respect to the metric which sets null geodesics. We find that in known examples of truncated EFTs which admit a standard UV completion, such as Einstein-Gauss-Bonnet theory (2.2) or the Goldstone model (5.1), infrared causality is automatically respected in the regime of validity of the effective theory. In this sense, causality of consistent low-energy effective theories can be understood without appealing to the precise UV completion, be it an infinite tower of higher-spins or loop effects.

In the case of low-energy EFTs that consistently derive from integrating out heavy modes of a standard (partial) UV completion, the apparent superluminal propagation indicated by a purely classical analysis can be shown to never be resolvable, due to the cutoff of the energy of scattered states required for validity of the EFT. To illustrate the emergence of a high-energy cutoff, we explicitly compute the effect of higher-dimension operators in the EFT expansion. Specifically, in the case of Einstein-Gauss-Bonnet gravity, corrections from dimension-8 operators already induce higher-order frequency dependence in the propagation equations which impose a cutoff which is sufficient to ensure infrared causality. By contrast, known EFTs that violate positivity bounds can be shown to lead to resolvable time advances, relative to the GR background.

We show that demanding infrared causality for spherically symmetric scattering on a simple scalar Goldstone model essentially imposes the known gravitational positivity bounds. Equivalently stated, if we impose positivity bounds on the EFT from the outset, it is impossible to generate a resolvable time advance for scattering (relative to the background metric) regardless of the mass of the source. This is consistent with previous analyses that included cosmological backgrounds [34], and in a forthcoming work we will show the same is true for scattering across multiple shock waves [33]. By contrast, the weaker condition of asymptotic causality would allow for Wilson coefficients which violate known positivity bounds, as noted also in [41]. Our results support the notion that infrared causality is the most pragmatic way to understand how causality is realised entirely within the low-energy EFT. Furthermore, it gives a condition which is meaningful for both treelevel weakly coupled completions where the higher-dimension operators primarily come from integrating out higher-spin states, or more general cases where the higher-dimension operators are dominated by loop contributions, and when the UV completion is itself strongly coupled.

Acknowledgments

The authors would like to acknowledge the use of the xTras package of xAct for Mathematica [80, 81]. The work of AJT and CdR is supported by STFC grants ST/P000762/1 and ST/T000791/1. CdR thanks the Royal Society for support at ICL through a Wolfson Research Merit Award. CdR is supported by the European Union Horizon 2020 Research Council grant 724659 MassiveCosmo ERC2016COG. CdR is also supported by a Simons Foundation award ID 555326 under the Simons Foundation Origins of the Universe initiative, Cosmology Beyond Einstein's Theory and by a Simons Investigator award 690508. AJT thanks the Royal Society for support at ICL through a Wolfson Research Merit Award. CC and AM are funded by the President's PhD Scholarships.

A Master variables for metric perturbations

In this appendix, we summarise the procedure laid out in [55] for identifying the propagating degrees of freedom (the "master variables") of metric perturbations, and apply it to our case of a *D*-dimensional Schwarzschild BH in the EFT of gravity.

Following the notation of [55], we write the background spacetime as

$$ds^2 = \eta_{ab}(y)dy^a dy^b + r^2 \gamma_{ij} dz^i dz^j, \qquad (A.1)$$

where η_{ab} is the Lorentzian metric of the 2-dimensional orbit spacetime:

$$\eta_{ab}(y)dy^{a}dy^{b} = -f(r)dt^{2} + \frac{1}{f(r)}dr^{2},$$
(A.2)

and γ_{ij} is the metric on the unit (D-2)-sphere S^{D-2} . The metric perturbations follow the same index conventions as the background metric. Furthermore, we denote the covariant derivative with respect to γ_{ij} on S^{D-2} by \hat{D}_j , and the associated Laplace-Beltrami operator by $\hat{\Delta}_{D-2} \equiv \gamma^{ij} \hat{D}_i \hat{D}_j$. The covariant derivative on the orbit spacetime is denoted by D_a , and the associated Laplace-Beltrami operator by $\Box_2 \equiv \eta^{ab} D_a D_b$. The Laplace-Beltrami operator on the full spacetime manifold is denoted simply by $\Box \equiv g^{\alpha\beta} \nabla_{\alpha} \nabla_{\beta}$.

A.1 Tensor modes

The tensor-type metric perturbations are expanded in terms of tensor spherical harmonics \mathbb{T}_{ij} on S^{D-2} , which satisfy

$$\left(\hat{\Delta}_{D-2} + k_T^2\right) \mathbb{T}_{ij} = 0, \qquad (A.3a)$$

$$\mathbb{T}^i_{\ i} = 0, \quad \hat{D}_j \mathbb{T}^j_{\ i} = 0, \tag{A.3b}$$

where k_T^2 is the eigenvalue of $\hat{\Delta}_{D-2}$ acting on the tensor \mathbb{T}_{ij} , and takes discrete values:

$$k_T^2 = \ell(\ell + D - 3) - 2, \quad \ell = 1, 2, \dots$$
 (A.4)

All mode numbers (e.g. ℓ) that could label \mathbb{T}_{ij} have been suppressed. Expressions for the symmetric tensor spherical harmonics on the (D-2)-sphere in terms of the mode number

 ℓ can be found in [82] but are not relevant for our purposes. For each such tensor, the tensor-type metric perturbations can be written at each ℓ as

$$h_{ab} = 0, \quad h_{ai} = 0, \quad h_{ij} = 2r^2 H_T \mathbb{T}_{ij}.$$
 (A.5)

It is clear that the only tensor-mode freedom is in the function $H_T \equiv H_T(t, r)$. The dynamics of this scalar function are determined by the first-order perturbation of the Einstein-Gauss-Bonnet equations (2.3). To obtain the master equation in the form (2.7), it is simply a matter of rescaling H_T accordingly:

$$\Phi_T = r^{(D-2)/2} \left(1 - 4(D-4)c_{\rm GB}\mu \left(\frac{r_g}{r}\right)^{D-1} \right) H_T.$$
 (A.6)

A.2 Vector modes

The vector-type metric perturbations are expanded in terms of vector spherical harmonics \mathbb{V}_i on S^{D-2} , which satisfy

$$\left(\hat{\Delta}_{D-2} + k_V^2\right) \mathbb{V}_i = 0, \tag{A.7a}$$

$$\hat{D}_j \mathbb{V}^j = 0, \tag{A.7b}$$

where k_V^2 is the eigenvalue of $\hat{\Delta}_{D-2}$ acting on the vector \mathbb{V}_i and takes discrete values:⁹

$$k_V^2 = \ell(\ell + D - 3) - 1, \quad \ell = 1, 2, \dots$$
 (A.8)

All mode numbers (e.g. ℓ) that could label \mathbb{V}_i have been suppressed. For each vector, the vector-type metric perturbations can be written at each ℓ as

$$h_{ab} = 0, \quad h_{ai} = r f_a \mathbb{V}_i, \quad h_{ij} = 2r^2 H_T \mathbb{V}_{ij}, \tag{A.9}$$

where

$$\mathbb{V}_{ij} = -\frac{1}{2k_V} \left(\hat{D}_i \mathbb{V}_j + \hat{D}_j \mathbb{V}_i \right).$$
(A.10)

Identifying the master variable for vectors is a more involved process than it was for tensors because of the extra variables f_a in the initial parameterisation of the metric perturbations (A.9). Following [55] we begin by constructing the gauge-invariant variables

$$F_a = f_a + \frac{r}{k_V} D_a H_T. \tag{A.11}$$

⁹The $\ell = 1$ vector harmonic corresponds to rotational perturbations of the BH and not a dynamical degree of freedom.

The master variable Φ_T is directly related to F_r as

$$\Phi_V = r^{-(D-6)/2} \left(1 - 4(D-4)c_{\rm GB}\mu \left(\frac{r_g}{r}\right)^{D-1} \right) f(r)F_r.$$
 (A.12)

A.3 Scalar modes

The scalar-type metric perturbations are expanded in terms of scalar spherical harmonics \mathbb{S} on S^{D-2} , which satisfy

$$\left(\hat{\Delta}_{D-2} + k_S^2\right) \mathbb{S} = 0, \tag{A.13}$$

where k_S^2 is the eigenvalue of $\hat{\Delta}_{D-2}$ acting on the scalar S and takes discrete values:¹⁰

$$k_S^2 = \ell(\ell + D - 3), \quad l = 0, 1, 2, \dots$$
 (A.14)

All mode numbers (e.g. ℓ) that could label S have been suppressed, as before. For each ℓ , the scalar-type metric perturbations can be written as

$$h_{ab} = f_{ab}\mathbb{S}, \quad h_{ai} = rf_a\mathbb{S}_i, \quad h_{ij} = 2r^2 \left(H_\ell \gamma_{ij}\mathbb{S} + H_T\mathbb{S}_{ij}\right), \tag{A.15}$$

where

$$\mathbb{S}_i = -\frac{1}{k_S} \hat{D}_i \mathbb{S},\tag{A.16a}$$

$$\mathbb{S}_{ij} = \frac{1}{k_S^2} \hat{D}_i \hat{D}_j \mathbb{S} + \frac{1}{D-2} \gamma_{ij} \mathbb{S}.$$
 (A.16b)

As for the vectors, identifying the master variable in terms of those in (A.15) becomes easier after constructing the following gauge-invariant variables:

$$F = H_{\ell} + \frac{1}{D-2}H_T + \frac{1}{r}D^a r X_a,$$
(A.17a)

$$F_{ab} = f_{ab} + D_a X_b + D_b X_a, \tag{A.17b}$$

$$X_a = \frac{r}{k_S} \left(f_a + \frac{r}{k_S} D_a H_T \right).$$
(A.17c)

There is a change of variables of the form

$$F = \alpha(r)\Phi_S + \beta(r)\partial_r\Phi_S, \qquad (A.18)$$

such that all components of the perturbed Einstein-Gauss-Bonnet equations are automatically satisfied when Φ_S obeys the master equation (2.7). To leading order in μ , we

¹⁰The $\ell = 0$ scalar harmonic corresponds to a shift in the BH mass, while the $\ell = 1$ scalar harmonic turns out to be pure gauge [55], so neither are dynamical.

need

$$\begin{split} \alpha(r) &= \frac{1}{4(D-2)r^{(D-2)/2}H} \bigg\{ 4k_S^4 + 2(D-2)(D-6)k_S^2 - 2(D-2)^2(D-4) \quad (A.19) \\ &+ \big[6(D-2)k_S^2 - (D-2)^2 \left(D(D-5) + 10 \right) \big] \left(\frac{r_g}{r} \right)^{D-3} + (D-1)(D-3)^3 \left(\frac{r_g}{r} \right)^{2(D-3)} \bigg\} \\ &+ c_{\rm GB}\mu \frac{D-4}{4(D-2)r^{\frac{D}{2}-1}H^2} \bigg\{ 16k_S^6 - 8(D-2) \left(D(2D-7) + 12 \right) k_S^4 \\ &+ 16(D-2)^4 \left(D(2D-7) + 9 \right) k_S^2 - 8(D-2)^3 \left(D(2D-7) + 8 \right) \\ &+ \big[4(D-2) \left(D(5D-17) + 24 \right) k_S^4 - 24(D-2)^2 \left(D(3D-10) + 11 \right) k_S^2 \\ &+ 4(D-2)^3 \left(D(13D-43) + 42 \right) \big] \left(\frac{r_g}{r} \right)^{D-3} \\ &+ \big[16(D-1)(D-2)^2 (2D-3)k_S^2 - 2(D-1)(D-2)^3 \left(D(3D+7) - 18 \right) \big] \left(\frac{r_g}{r} \right)^{2(D-3)} \\ &- \big[(D-1)^2 (D-2)^3 \left(D(D-11) + 14 \right) \big] \left(\frac{r_g}{r} \right)^{3(D-3)} \bigg\}, \end{split}$$

where

$$H = k_S^2 - D + 2 + \frac{(D-1)(D-2)}{2} \left(\frac{r_g}{r}\right)^{D-3},$$
(A.20)

and

$$\beta(r) = \frac{1}{r^{(D-4)/2}} \left[1 - \left(\frac{r_g}{r}\right)^{D-3} + 4(D-4)c_{\rm GB}\mu\left(\frac{r_g}{r}\right)^{D-1} \left(1 + \frac{D-5}{2}\left(\frac{r_g}{r}\right)^{D-3}\right) \right].$$
(A.21)

B Potentials

Here we collect the potentials for the tensor, vector and scalar modes to first order in the EFT expansion parameter μ . They appear in the master equations (2.7) for their respective modes. For the tensor potential, we find

$$\frac{V_T}{f} = \frac{1}{r^2} \left[k_T^2 \left(1 + 8c_{\rm GB}\mu (D-1) \left(\frac{r_g}{r} \right)^{D-1} \right) + \frac{D(D-6) + 16}{4} \left(1 - 32c_{\rm GB}\mu \frac{(D-1)(D-6)}{D(D-6) + 16} \left(\frac{r_g}{r} \right)^{D-1} \right) + \frac{(D-2)^2}{4} \left(\frac{r_g}{r} \right)^{D-3} \left(1 - 2c_{\rm GB}\mu \frac{(D-4) \left[3D(D-3)(D-6) - 32 \right]}{(D-2)^2} \left(\frac{r_g}{r} \right)^{D-1} \right) \right].$$
(B.1)

We can identify the tensor angular speed from the coefficient of the k_T^2/r^2 -term in (B.1):

$$v_{\Omega,T}^2 = 1 + 8c_{\text{GB}}\mu(D-1)\left(\frac{r_g}{r}\right)^{D-1}.$$
 (B.2)

For the vector potential, we get

$$\frac{V_V}{f} = \frac{1}{r^2} \left[k_V^2 \left(1 - 4(D-1)(D-4)c_{\rm GB}\mu \left(\frac{r_g}{r}\right)^{D-1} \right) + \frac{D(D-6) + 12}{4} \left(1 + 16\frac{(D-1)(D-4)(3D-5)}{D(D-6) + 12} c_{\rm GB}\mu \left(\frac{r_g}{r}\right)^{D-1} \right) - \frac{3(D-2)^2}{4} \left(\frac{r_g}{r}\right)^{D-3} \left(1 - \frac{2(D-4)[D^2(5D-57) + 134D - 88]}{3(D-2)^2} c_{\rm GB}\mu \left(\frac{r_g}{r}\right)^{D-1} \right) \right].$$
(B.3)

We can identify the vector angular speed from the coefficient of the k_V^2/r^2 -term in (B.3):

$$v_{\Omega,V}^2 = 1 - 4(D-1)(D-4)c_{\rm GB}\mu \left(\frac{r_g}{r}\right)^{D-1}.$$
 (B.4)

Finally, for the scalar potential we have

$$\frac{V_S}{f} = \frac{1}{16H^2r^2}\mathcal{V}^{\rm GR} + c_{\rm GB}\mu \frac{D-4}{16H^3r^2} \left(\frac{r_g}{r}\right)^{D-1}\mathcal{V}^{\rm GB}, \qquad (B.5)$$

where the contribution from GR is given by

$$\begin{aligned} \mathcal{V}^{\text{GR}} &= 4 \left(k_S^2 - D + 2 \right)^2 \left(4k_S^2 + D^2 - 6D + 8 \right) \end{aligned} \tag{B.6} \\ &- 12(D-2) \left(k_S^2 - D + 2 \right) \left[(D-6)k_S^2 + D^2(D-8) + 22D - 20 \right] \left(\frac{r_g}{r} \right)^{D-3} \\ &+ 4k_S^2(D-1)(D-2)(18 + D(2D-11)) \left(\frac{r_g}{r} \right)^{2(D-3)} \\ &+ (D-1)(D-2)^2(D(D-6)(D-13) - 96) \left(\frac{r_g}{r} \right)^{2(D-3)} \\ &+ (D-1)^2(D-2)^4 \left(\frac{r_g}{r} \right)^{3(D-3)} , \end{aligned}$$

and that from the GB term by

$$\begin{aligned} \mathcal{V}^{\text{GB}} &= -128(D-1)(k_{S}^{2}-D+2)^{3}[(D-2)^{2}+k_{S}^{2}] \end{aligned} \tag{B.7} \\ &\quad -8k_{S}^{2}(D-2)(k_{S}^{2}-D+2)^{2}(D(21D-131)+140)\left(\frac{r_{g}}{r}\right)^{D-3} \\ &\quad +8(D-2)^{2}(k_{S}^{2}-D+2)^{2}(8D^{3}-125D^{2}+347D-260)\left(\frac{r_{g}}{r}\right)^{D-3} \\ &\quad -36k_{S}^{2}(D-1)(D-2)^{2}(k_{S}^{2}-D+2)(D-3)(D-12)\left(\frac{r_{g}}{r}\right)^{2(D-3)} \\ &\quad +12(D-1)(D-2)^{3}(k_{S}^{2}-D+2)\left(3D^{2}-77D+140\right)\left(\frac{r_{g}}{r}\right)^{2(D-3)} \\ &\quad +2k_{S}^{2}(D-1)^{2}(D-2)^{2}\left(112-9D^{3}+97D^{2}-226D\right)\left(\frac{r_{g}}{r}\right)^{3(D-3)} \\ &\quad +2(D-1)^{2}(D-2)^{3}\left(9D^{3}-113D^{2}+258D-128\right)\left(\frac{r_{g}}{r}\right)^{3(D-3)} \\ &\quad -(D-1)^{3}(D-2)^{3}[3D(D-3)(D-6)-32]\left(\frac{r_{g}}{r}\right)^{4(D-3)}. \end{aligned}$$

Due to the complicated dependence of the scalar potential on the eigenvalue k_S^2 , the scalar angular speed cannot be readily extracted from (B.5) unless one takes the large ℓ (k_S) limit.

C Easy as (dimension-) 4, 6, 8

We will now outline why we considered the operator in (3.17) as the next term in our EFT expansion. The EFT contains operators with arbitrary number of derivatives. In what follows, we shall focus on the higher-derivative terms in the equations of motion, as those are the ones that will lead to the most stringent bound on ω , and may therefore neglect non-derivative terms. In practice, this means we can freely replace covariant with partial derivatives ($\nabla \rightarrow \partial$). Moreover, since we are implementing a perturbative approach, we may freely use the GR equations of motion for the tensor fluctuations, namely $\Box h \approx 0$, in the EFT corrections.

For this section, we are specifically interested in the dynamics of tensor modes. Recall that we denote base space indices by $a, b, c, d, \dots \in \{0, 1\}$, and orbit space indices by $i, j, k, l, \dots \in \{2, \dots, D-1\}$. For the tensor perturbations, h_{ij} are the only non-vanishing components. They therefore inherit transverse-tracelessness from the tensor spherical harmonics, i.e. $\nabla_{\alpha} h^{\alpha}_{\ \mu} = 0$ and $h^{\alpha}_{\ \alpha} = 0$.

C.1 Dimension-4 operators

First, consider the dimension-4 operators. Schematically, i.e. suppressing the indices,

$$\mathcal{L}_{\rm D4} \sim \frac{R^2}{\Lambda^2}.\tag{C.1}$$

As previously discussed in section 2, R^2/Λ^2 and $R^2_{\mu\nu}/\Lambda^2$ contribute to the perturbed Einstein equations at $\mathcal{O}(\mu^3)$, which are higher-order than the leading EFT contributions.

Even though we can compute the equations of motion, it will be instructive to just construct the possible terms in them by other means. In particular, we know from dimensional analysis that \mathcal{L}_{D4} will introduce terms of the schematic form

$$\nabla^4 h, \quad R\nabla^2 h, \quad R^2 h. \tag{C.2}$$

Of these, only the first term can possibly provide us with four derivatives. Leaving two indices free, the only possible contractions (up to commutation of covariant derivatives, which we ignore) are

$$\nabla^4 h \quad \to \quad \Box^2 h_{\mu\nu}, \quad \Box \nabla_\mu \nabla_\alpha h^\alpha{}_\nu, \quad \Box \nabla_\mu \nabla_\nu h^\alpha{}_\alpha. \tag{C.3}$$

Notably, we are always forced to contract at least two covariant derivatives with each other. We can see that none of the above terms are truly higher derivative in nature upon substituting $\Box \approx 0$ up to non-derivative terms at leading order.

C.2 Dimension-6 operators

Knowing that dimension-4 operators do not result in higher-derivative equations, we now turn our attention to dimension-6 operators. Dimensional analysis means that \mathcal{L}_{D6} will introduce terms in the perturbation equations of motion of the schematic form

$$\nabla^6 h, \quad R\nabla^4 h, \quad R^2 \nabla^2 h, \quad R^3 h.$$
 (C.4)

The first term inevitably has two covariant derivatives contracted with each other, giving a $\Box \approx 0$, so we only need to consider the second term. Next, since the tensor modes are transverse and traceless, the only seemingly non-trivial contraction of indices (up to symmetries of the Riemann tensor) is

$$R\nabla^4 h \to R^{\alpha\rho\beta\sigma} \nabla_\mu \nabla_\nu \nabla_\alpha \nabla_\beta h_{\rho\sigma}.$$
 (C.5)

To find the highest-derivative term, we trade in covariant with partial derivatives and using the form of the Riemann tensor on the Schwarzschild background

$$R^{abcd} = -\frac{f''}{2} \left(g^{ac} g^{bd} - g^{ad} g^{bc} \right),$$
 (C.6a)

$$R^{aibj} = -\frac{f'}{2r}g^{ab}g^{ij},\tag{C.6b}$$

$$R^{ijkl} = \frac{1-f}{r^2} \left(g^{ik} g^{jl} - g^{il} g^{jk} \right),$$
(C.6c)

we find that

$$R^{\alpha m\beta n}\partial_{\mu}\partial_{\nu}\partial_{\alpha}\partial_{\beta}h_{mn} = R^{ambn}\partial_{\mu}\partial_{\nu}\partial_{a}\partial_{b}h_{mn} + R^{imjn}\partial_{\mu}\partial_{\nu}\partial_{i}\partial_{j}h_{mn}$$
$$= -\frac{f'}{2r}g^{ab}g^{mn}\partial_{\mu}\partial_{\nu}\partial_{a}\partial_{b}h_{mn} + \frac{1-f}{r^{2}}\left(g^{mn}g^{ij} - g^{mj}g^{ni}\right)\partial_{\mu}\partial_{\nu}\partial_{i}\partial_{j}h_{mn}$$
$$= 0, \qquad (C.7)$$

where we used the fact that the tensor perturbations are transverse and traceless. This implies that we have to go to dimension-8 operators to find our first explicit example of a higher-derivative term.

C.3 Dimension-8 operators

We now show how that next-order EFT contribution in (3.17) does indeed lead to genuine higher-derivative terms in the equations of motion. We denote the background equations of motion derived from this operator as $C^{\mu\nu}$, and the associated perturbation equations of motion as $\delta C^{\mu\nu}$.

Once again, we want to find terms that lead to genuine higher-derivative terms in the perturbation equations of motion. The only term with four derivatives acting on the metric perturbation for tensor modes is:

$$\delta C^{\mu\nu} = -16\mu^3 c_{\rm R4} r_g^6 R^{\alpha\rho\sigma\mu} R^{\beta\kappa\lambda\nu} \nabla_\rho \nabla_\sigma \nabla_\kappa \nabla_\lambda h_{\alpha\beta} + \dots, \qquad (C.8)$$

where the ellipses stand for terms that are trivially lower-derivative terms for reasons similar to those in the last two subsections.

Since the tensor perturbations only have non-vanishing components in the angular directions, we pick $(\mu, \nu) = (i, j)$. Once again, we are interested in terms with the highest numbers of derivatives acting on the tensor mode, so we trade covariant for partial derivatives. Then, making use of the lower-order equations of motion $\Box \approx 0$ as well as equation (C.6)

for the Riemann tensor components, we find:

. ..

$$R^{m\rho\sigma i}R^{n\kappa\lambda j}\partial_{\rho}\partial_{\sigma}\partial_{\kappa}\partial_{\lambda}h_{mn} = \left[\left(\frac{f'}{2r}\right)^{2}\partial_{a}\partial^{a}\partial_{b}\partial^{b}h^{ij} - \frac{(1-f)f'}{r^{3}}\partial_{a}\partial^{a}\partial_{m}\partial^{m}h^{ij} + \left(\frac{1-f}{r^{2}}\right)^{2}\partial_{m}\partial^{m}\partial_{n}\partial^{n}h^{ij}\right] \\ = \frac{r_{g}^{2D-6}}{r^{2D-2}}\left[\frac{(D-3)^{2}}{4}\partial_{m}\partial^{m}\partial_{n}\partial^{n}h^{ij} + (D-3)\partial_{n}\partial^{n}\partial_{m}\partial^{m}h^{ij} + \partial_{m}\partial^{m}\partial_{n}\partial^{n}h^{ij}\right] + \mathcal{O}\left(\mu\right) \\ = \frac{r_{g}^{2D-6}}{r^{2D+2}}\frac{(D-1)^{2}}{4}\hat{\Delta}_{D-2}^{2}h^{ij} + \mathcal{O}\left(\mu\right).$$
(C.9)

Including the lower-order terms present in the action, the full perturbation equation of motion is therefore of the form

$$0 = \frac{1}{2} \delta G_{ij} + \delta B_{ij} + \delta C_{ij}$$

$$= -\frac{1}{4} \Box h_{ij} + \mu c_{\text{GB}} (\ldots) + \mu^2 c_{\text{GB}}^2 (\ldots) - 4(D-1)^2 c_{\text{R4}} \mu^3 \frac{r_g^{2D}}{r^{2D+2}} k_T^4 \left(1 + \mathcal{O}\left(k_T^{-2}\right) \right) h_{ij} ,$$
(C.10)

where the $\mathcal{O}(\mu)$ terms are known from before, and we have not computed the lower-derivative corrections at $\mathcal{O}(\mu^2)$ or $\mathcal{O}(\mu^3, k_T^2)$.

Now, recall that the master equation is of the form

$$\Box_2 \Phi - \frac{V}{f} \Phi = 0. \tag{C.11}$$

The metric perturbations are related to the master variable simply by a rescaling. We can therefore just read off the $\mathcal{O}(\mu^3)$ correction to the effective potential:

$$\frac{V_T^{D8}}{f} = -16(D-1)^2 c_{R4} \mu^3 \frac{1}{r^2} \left(\frac{r_g}{r}\right)^{2D} k_T^4 \left(1 + \mathcal{O}\left(k_T^{-2}\right)\right).$$
(C.12)

D Galileon perturbations

$$\begin{split} & \text{The effective } W_{\ell} \ (2.11) \text{ associated with the action } (4.1) \text{ for the background } (4.2) \text{ is given by:} \\ & W_{\ell} = e^{2\rho} \omega^2 - b^2 \omega^2 \\ & \text{(D.1)} \\ & - \frac{3c_1 \alpha^2}{\Lambda^6} (D-3)^2 \big[4e^{2\rho} \omega^2 (D-2)^2 + ((D-1)(3D-5) - 4b^2 \omega^4) (D-1)(D-3) \big] e^{-2(D-1)\rho} \\ & - \frac{d_1 \alpha^2}{4\Lambda^8} (D-3)^2 \Big[-16e^{4\rho} \omega^4 (D-2)^2 + 8e^{2\rho} \omega^2 (4b^2 \omega^2 + 15D^2 - 40D + 13)(D-2)(D-1) \\ & - 16b^4 \omega^4 (D-1)^2 - 8b^2 \omega^2 (D-1)(15D^3 - 67D^2 + 71D + 5) \\ & + (D-1)(127D^5 - 567D^4 + 610D^3 + 46D^2 - 33D + 9) \Big] e^{-2D\rho} \\ & - \frac{6d_2 \alpha^2}{\Lambda^8} (D-3)^3 (D-2)(D-1) \big[e^{2\rho} \omega^2 (2D-1) + 2D(-b^2 \omega^2 + D^2) \big] e^{-2D\rho} \\ & - \frac{64a \alpha^2}{2\Lambda^8} (D-3)^2 \Big[-16e^{4\rho} \omega^4 (D-2)^2 + 8e^{2\rho} \omega^2 (4b^2 \omega^2 + 7D^2 - 12D + 1)(D-1)(D-2) \\ & - 16b^4 \omega^4 (D-1)^2 - 8b^2 \omega^2 (D-1)(7D^3 - 27D^2 + 23D + 5) \\ & + (D-1)(63D^5 - 247D^4 + 226D^3 + 46D^2 - 33D + 9) \Big] e^{-2D\rho} . \end{split}$$

Open Access. This article is distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC-BY 4.0), which permits any use, distribution and reproduction in any medium, provided the original author(s) and source are credited.

References

- [1] S.W. Hawking, The chronology protection conjecture, Phys. Rev. D 46 (1992) 603 [INSPIRE].
- [2] C. Burrage, C. de Rham, L. Heisenberg and A.J. Tolley, Chronology Protection in Galileon Models and Massive Gravity, JCAP 07 (2012) 004 [arXiv:1111.5549] [INSPIRE].
- [3] L. Eisenbud, The formal properties of nuclear collisions, Ph.D. Thesis, Princeton University, U.S.A. (1948).
- [4] E.P. Wigner, Lower Limit for the Energy Derivative of the Scattering Phase Shift, Phys. Rev. 98 (1955) 145 [INSPIRE].
- [5] F.T. Smith, Lifetime Matrix in Collision Theory, Phys. Rev. 118 (1960) 349 [INSPIRE].
- [6] P.A. Martin, On the Time Delay of Simple Scattering Systems, Commun. Math. Phys. 47 (1976) 221 [INSPIRE].
- [7] C.A. de Carvalho and H.M. Nussenzveig, Time delay, Phys. Rept. 364 (2002) 83.
- [8] H. Nussenzveig, *Causality and dispersion relations*, vol. 95, Academic Press, New York, London, (1972).
- [9] X.O. Camanho, J.D. Edelstein, J. Maldacena and A. Zhiboedov, Causality Constraints on Corrections to the Graviton Three-Point Coupling, JHEP 02 (2016) 020 [arXiv:1407.5597]
 [INSPIRE].
- [10] X.O. Camanho, G. Lucena Gómez and R. Rahman, Causality Constraints on Massive Gravity, Phys. Rev. D 96 (2017) 084007 [arXiv:1610.02033] [INSPIRE].
- [11] G. Goon and K. Hinterbichler, Superluminality, black holes and EFT, JHEP 02 (2017) 134
 [arXiv:1609.00723] [INSPIRE].
- [12] K. Hinterbichler, A. Joyce and R.A. Rosen, Eikonal scattering and asymptotic superluminality of massless higher spin fields, Phys. Rev. D 97 (2018) 125019 [arXiv:1712.10021] [INSPIRE].
- [13] K. Hinterbichler, A. Joyce and R.A. Rosen, Massive Spin-2 Scattering and Asymptotic Superluminality, JHEP 03 (2018) 051 [arXiv:1708.05716] [INSPIRE].
- [14] M. Accettulli Huber, A. Brandhuber, S. De Angelis and G. Travaglini, Eikonal phase matrix, deflection angle and time delay in effective field theories of gravity, Phys. Rev. D 102 (2020) 046014 [arXiv:2006.02375] [INSPIRE].
- [15] T.N. Pham and T.N. Truong, Evaluation of the Derivative Quartic Terms of the Meson Chiral Lagrangian From Forward Dispersion Relation, Phys. Rev. D 31 (1985) 3027 [INSPIRE].
- B. Ananthanarayan, D. Toublan and G. Wanders, Consistency of the chiral pion pion scattering amplitudes with axiomatic constraints, Phys. Rev. D 51 (1995) 1093
 [hep-ph/9410302] [INSPIRE].
- [17] A. Adams, N. Arkani-Hamed, S. Dubovsky, A. Nicolis and R. Rattazzi, *Causality, analyticity and an IR obstruction to UV completion*, JHEP 10 (2006) 014 [hep-th/0602178] [INSPIRE].
- [18] N. Arkani-Hamed, T.-C. Huang and Y.-T. Huang, The EFT-Hedron, JHEP 05 (2021) 259 [arXiv:2012.15849] [INSPIRE].

- [19] L.-Y. Chiang, Y.-t. Huang, W. Li, L. Rodina and H.-C. Weng, Into the EFThedron and UV constraints from IR consistency, arXiv:2105.02862 [INSPIRE].
- [20] C. de Rham, S. Melville, A.J. Tolley and S.-Y. Zhou, Positivity bounds for scalar field theories, Phys. Rev. D 96 (2017) 081702 [arXiv:1702.06134] [INSPIRE].
- [21] C. de Rham, S. Melville, A.J. Tolley and S.-Y. Zhou, UV complete me: Positivity Bounds for Particles with Spin, JHEP 03 (2018) 011 [arXiv:1706.02712] [INSPIRE].
- [22] B. Bellazzini, J. Elias Miró, R. Rattazzi, M. Riembau and F. Riva, Positive moments for scattering amplitudes, Phys. Rev. D 104 (2021) 036006 [arXiv:2011.00037] [INSPIRE].
- [23] A.J. Tolley, Z.-Y. Wang and S.-Y. Zhou, New positivity bounds from full crossing symmetry, JHEP 05 (2021) 255 [arXiv:2011.02400] [INSPIRE].
- [24] S. Caron-Huot and V. Van Duong, Extremal Effective Field Theories, JHEP 05 (2021) 280 [arXiv:2011.02957] [INSPIRE].
- [25] A. Sinha and A. Zahed, Crossing Symmetric Dispersion Relations in Quantum Field Theories, Phys. Rev. Lett. 126 (2021) 181601 [arXiv:2012.04877] [INSPIRE].
- [26] Z.-Z. Du, C. Zhang and S.-Y. Zhou, Triple crossing positivity bounds for multi-field theories, JHEP 12 (2021) 115 [arXiv:2111.01169] [INSPIRE].
- [27] P. Haldar, A. Sinha and A. Zahed, Quantum field theory and the Bieberbach conjecture, SciPost Phys. 11 (2021) 002 [arXiv:2103.12108] [INSPIRE].
- [28] P. Raman and A. Sinha, QFT, EFT and GFT, JHEP 12 (2021) 203 [arXiv:2107.06559] [INSPIRE].
- [29] E. Babichev, V. Mukhanov and A. Vikman, k-Essence, superluminal propagation, causality and emergent geometry, JHEP 02 (2008) 101 [arXiv:0708.0561] [INSPIRE].
- [30] C. de Rham, Massive Gravity, Living Rev. Rel. 17 (2014) 7 [arXiv:1401.4173] [INSPIRE].
- [31] H.S. Reall, Causality in gravitational theories with second order equations of motion, Phys. Rev. D 103 (2021) 084027 [arXiv:2101.11623] [INSPIRE].
- [32] S. Gao and R.M. Wald, Theorems on gravitational time delay and related issues, Class. Quant. Grav. 17 (2000) 4999 [gr-qc/0007021] [INSPIRE].
- [33] C.Y.-R. Chen, C. de Rham, A. Margalit and A.J. Tolley, to appear.
- [34] C. de Rham and A.J. Tolley, Causality in curved spacetimes: The speed of light and gravity, Phys. Rev. D 102 (2020) 084048 [arXiv:2007.01847] [INSPIRE].
- [35] G. Papallo and H.S. Reall, Graviton time delay and a speed limit for small black holes in Einstein-Gauss-Bonnet theory, JHEP 11 (2015) 109 [arXiv:1508.05303] [INSPIRE].
- [36] T.J. Hollowood and G.M. Shore, Causality Violation, Gravitational Shockwaves and UV Completion, JHEP 03 (2016) 129 [arXiv:1512.04952] [INSPIRE].
- [37] I.T. Drummond and S.J. Hathrell, *QED Vacuum Polarization in a Background Gravitational* Field and Its Effect on the Velocity of Photons, *Phys. Rev. D* 22 (1980) 343 [INSPIRE].
- [38] T.J. Hollowood and G.M. Shore, Causality and Micro-Causality in Curved Spacetime, Phys. Lett. B 655 (2007) 67 [arXiv:0707.2302] [INSPIRE].
- [39] T.J. Hollowood and G.M. Shore, Causality, Renormalizability and Ultra-High Energy Gravitational Scattering, J. Phys. A 49 (2016) 215401 [arXiv:1601.06989] [INSPIRE].

- [40] G. D'Appollonio, P. Di Vecchia, R. Russo and G. Veneziano, Regge behavior saves String Theory from causality violations, JHEP 05 (2015) 144 [arXiv:1502.01254] [INSPIRE].
- [41] C. de Rham, A.J. Tolley and J. Zhang, Causality Constraints on Gravitational Effective Field Theories, arXiv:2112.05054 [INSPIRE].
- [42] C. de Rham and A.J. Tolley, Speed of gravity, Phys. Rev. D 101 (2020) 063518
 [arXiv:1909.00881] [INSPIRE].
- [43] C. de Rham, J. Francfort and J. Zhang, Black Hole Gravitational Waves in the Effective Field Theory of Gravity, Phys. Rev. D 102 (2020) 024079 [arXiv:2005.13923] [INSPIRE].
- [44] H. Reall, N. Tanahashi and B. Way, Causality and Hyperbolicity of Lovelock Theories, Class. Quant. Grav. 31 (2014) 205005 [arXiv:1406.3379] [INSPIRE].
- [45] L. Alberte, C. de Rham, S. Jaitly and A.J. Tolley, Positivity Bounds and the Massless Spin-2 Pole, Phys. Rev. D 102 (2020) 125023 [arXiv:2007.12667] [INSPIRE].
- [46] L. Alberte, C. de Rham, S. Jaitly and A.J. Tolley, QED positivity bounds, Phys. Rev. D 103 (2021) 125020 [arXiv:2012.05798] [INSPIRE].
- [47] S. Caron-Huot, D. Mazac, L. Rastelli and D. Simmons-Duffin, Sharp Boundaries for the Swampland, JHEP 07 (2021) 110 [arXiv:2102.08951] [INSPIRE].
- [48] Y. Hamada, T. Noumi and G. Shiu, Weak Gravity Conjecture from Unitarity and Causality, Phys. Rev. Lett. 123 (2019) 051601 [arXiv:1810.03637] [INSPIRE].
- [49] J. Tokuda, K. Aoki and S. Hirano, Gravitational positivity bounds, JHEP 11 (2020) 054 [arXiv:2007.15009] [INSPIRE].
- [50] M. Herrero-Valea, R. Santos-Garcia and A. Tokareva, Massless positivity in graviton exchange, Phys. Rev. D 104 (2021) 085022 [arXiv:2011.11652] [INSPIRE].
- [51] L. Alberte, C. de Rham, S. Jaitly and A.J. Tolley, *Reverse Bootstrapping: IR Lessons for UV Physics, Phys. Rev. Lett.* **128** (2022) 051602 [arXiv:2111.09226] [INSPIRE].
- [52] B. Bellazzini, C. Cheung and G.N. Remmen, Quantum Gravity Constraints from Unitarity and Analyticity, Phys. Rev. D 93 (2016) 064076 [arXiv:1509.00851] [INSPIRE].
- [53] C. Cheung and G.N. Remmen, Positivity of Curvature-Squared Corrections in Gravity, Phys. Rev. Lett. 118 (2017) 051601 [arXiv:1608.02942] [INSPIRE].
- [54] H. Kodama, A. Ishibashi and O. Seto, Brane world cosmology: Gauge invariant formalism for perturbation, Phys. Rev. D 62 (2000) 064022 [hep-th/0004160] [INSPIRE].
- [55] H. Kodama and A. Ishibashi, A master equation for gravitational perturbations of maximally symmetric black holes in higher dimensions, Prog. Theor. Phys. 110 (2003) 701
 [hep-th/0305147] [INSPIRE].
- [56] A. Ishibashi and H. Kodama, Stability of higher dimensional Schwarzschild black holes, Prog. Theor. Phys. 110 (2003) 901 [hep-th/0305185] [INSPIRE].
- [57] T. Regge and J.A. Wheeler, Stability of a Schwarzschild singularity, Phys. Rev. 108 (1957) 1063 [INSPIRE].
- [58] F.J. Zerilli, Gravitational field of a particle falling in a Schwarzschild geometry analyzed in tensor harmonics, Phys. Rev. D 2 (1970) 2141 [INSPIRE].
- [59] G. Dotti and R.J. Gleiser, Linear stability of Einstein-Gauss-Bonnet static spacetimes. Part I. Tensor perturbations, Phys. Rev. D 72 (2005) 044018 [gr-qc/0503117] [INSPIRE].

- [60] R.J. Gleiser and G. Dotti, *Linear stability of Einstein-Gauss-Bonnet static spacetimes. Part II:* Vector and scalar perturbations, *Phys. Rev. D* 72 (2005) 124002 [gr-qc/0510069] [INSPIRE].
- [61] T. Takahashi and J. Soda, Stability of Lovelock Black Holes under Tensor Perturbations, Phys. Rev. D 79 (2009) 104025 [arXiv:0902.2921] [INSPIRE].
- [62] T. Takahashi and J. Soda, Master Equations for Gravitational Perturbations of Static Lovelock Black Holes in Higher Dimensions, Prog. Theor. Phys. 124 (2010) 911 [arXiv:1008.1385] [INSPIRE].
- [63] K. Benakli, S. Chapman, L. Darmé and Y. Oz, Superluminal graviton propagation, Phys. Rev. D 94 (2016) 084026 [arXiv:1512.07245] [INSPIRE].
- [64] T. Andrade, E. Cáceres and C. Keeler, Boundary causality versus hyperbolicity for spherical black holes in Gauss-Bonnet gravity, Class. Quant. Grav. 34 (2017) 135003 [arXiv:1610.06078] [INSPIRE].
- [65] R. Brustein and Y. Sherf, Causality Violations in Lovelock Theories, Phys. Rev. D 97 (2018) 084019 [arXiv:1711.05140] [INSPIRE].
- [66] Y. Sherf, Hyperbolicity Constraints in Extended Gravity Theories, Phys. Scripta 94 (2019) 085005 [arXiv:1806.09984] [INSPIRE].
- [67] E. Cáceres, A.S. Misobuchi and J.F. Pedraza, Constraining higher order gravities with subregion duality, JHEP 11 (2019) 175 [arXiv:1907.08021] [INSPIRE].
- [68] D.J. Gross and E. Witten, Superstring Modifications of Einstein's Equations, Nucl. Phys. B 277 (1986) 1 [INSPIRE].
- [69] R.R. Metsaev and A.A. Tseytlin, Curvature Cubed Terms in String Theory Effective Actions, Phys. Lett. B 185 (1987) 52 [INSPIRE].
- [70] Z. Bern, D. Kosmopoulos and A. Zhiboedov, Gravitational effective field theory islands, low-spin dominance, and the four-graviton amplitude, J. Phys. A 54 (2021) 344002
 [arXiv:2103.12728] [INSPIRE].
- [71] G.L. Goon, K. Hinterbichler and M. Trodden, Stability and superluminality of spherical DBI galileon solutions, Phys. Rev. D 83 (2011) 085015 [arXiv:1008.4580] [INSPIRE].
- [72] P. de Fromont, C. de Rham, L. Heisenberg and A. Matas, Superluminality in the Bi- and Multi-Galileon, JHEP 07 (2013) 067 [arXiv:1303.0274] [INSPIRE].
- [73] C. de Rham, M. Fasiello and A.J. Tolley, *Galileon Duality*, *Phys. Lett. B* 733 (2014) 46 [arXiv:1308.2702] [INSPIRE].
- [74] L. Keltner and A.J. Tolley, UV properties of Galileons: Spectral Densities, arXiv:1502.05706
 [INSPIRE].
- [75] C. de Rham, S. Melville, A.J. Tolley and S.-Y. Zhou, Massive Galileon Positivity Bounds, JHEP 09 (2017) 072 [arXiv:1702.08577] [INSPIRE].
- [76] J.D. Edelstein, G. Giribet, C. Gomez, E. Kilicarslan, M. Leoni and B. Tekin, *Causality in 3D Massive Gravity Theories*, *Phys. Rev. D* 95 (2017) 104016 [arXiv:1602.03376] [INSPIRE].
- [77] M. Kologlu, P. Kravchuk, D. Simmons-Duffin and A. Zhiboedov, Shocks, Superconvergence, and a Stringy Equivalence Principle, JHEP 11 (2020) 096 [arXiv:1904.05905] [INSPIRE].
- [78] X.-H. Ge and S.-J. Sin, Causality of black holes in 4-dimensional Einstein-Gauss-Bonnet-Maxwell theory, Eur. Phys. J. C 80 (2020) 695 [arXiv:2004.12191]
 [INSPIRE].

- [79] J.D. Edelstein, R. Ghosh, A. Laddha and S. Sarkar, Causality constraints in Quadratic Gravity, JHEP 09 (2021) 150 [arXiv:2107.07424] [INSPIRE].
- [80] J.M. Martín-García et al., xAct: Efficient tensor computer algebra for Mathematica, http://xact.es/.
- [81] T. Nutma, xTras: A field-theory inspired xAct package for mathematica, Comput. Phys. Commun. 185 (2014) 1719 [arXiv:1308.3493] [INSPIRE].
- [82] A. Higuchi, Symmetric Tensor Spherical Harmonics on the N Sphere and Their Application to the de Sitter Group SO(N,1), J. Math. Phys. 28 (1987) 1553 [Erratum ibid. 43 (2002) 6385]
 [INSPIRE].